Lifos THEMATIC REPORT 2017-12-18, version 4.0

The Security Situation in Iraq: July 2016–November 2017









Disclaimer

This report is written in accordance with the <u>EU's common guidelines for processing</u> <u>country of origin information (2008)</u>. It is an impartial presentation of reliable and relevant country of origin information intended for the processing of migration cases.

The report is based on carefully selected sources. All sources used are referenced, with the exception of the descriptions of general conditions or where the expert from Lifos is a source, which in such cases are stated. To obtain a comprehensive picture, the report should not be used exclusively as a basis for decisions taken in individual cases but preferably in conjunction with other sources.

The information in the report does not reflect the Swedish Migration Agency's official position on a particular issue and Lifos has no intention to state any political or judicial opinions through the report.

Thematic report: Title – subtitle

2017-12-18, version 4.0 Lifos – Centre for Country of Origin Information and Analysis © Swedish Migration Agency, 2017 Cover design: Euro News The publication can be downloaded from http://lifos.migrationsverket.se

Contents

1. Summary		
2. Introduction		
3. The political situation		
3.1.	Winds of change from Mosul to Erbil and the disputed areas	5
3.2.	The growing influence of the Shia militias	8
3.3.	Political fragmentation	10
4. The	security situation	11
4.1.	An overview	11
4.2.	Anbar	12
4.3.	Baghdad	15
4.4.	Diyala	17
4.5.	Kirkuk	19
4.5.1		
inde	pendence on September 25 th , 2017	19
4.5.2. The security situation subsequent to the Kurdish referendum		
	ndependence	
4.5.3	B. The Hawija Offensive	
4.5.4. The situation in the governorate following the Kurdish retreat:		
	ssessment	
4.6.	Ninewa	
4.6.1		
4.6.2		
4.6.3. Kurdish Peshmerga forces pull out of Ninewa in the aftermath		
	e Kurdish referendum for independence	
	Salah al-Din	
	The Southern Governorates	
4.9. <i>'</i>	The northern governorates of the Kurdistan Region of Iraq -	– KRI
	34	
	Humanitarian situation	
	Background	
	Community services	
	The situation for returnees	
	Earthquake hits Iran–Iraq border areas	
6. Groups of particular interest		
	Minorities	
	Family members of IS affiliates and supporters	
	Women	
	Children	
7. List of references		
	Electronic sources	
7.2.	Oral Sources	59

1. Summary

This report describes a new phase in the current security situation in Iraq in comparison to previous thematic reports on the subject. The main deviating feature is the series of intensive, highly coordinated military offensives carried out by the government against the so-called Islamic State (hereafter IS) with the objective to eradicate the group from the country. All of this has resulted in bringing an end to IS territorial control in Iraq. However, pockets of resistance and sleeper cells continue to operate, mostly from remote and unwieldy terrain, making it difficult for military forces to eradicate them. This situation is likely to prevail for some time, which in turn could hamper any immediate prospects of restoring overall stability in these contested areas, as well in non-contested areas also targeted by IS. Another notable development is the visible decline in the number of security incidents taking place in areas previously identified as IS hotspots in non-contested areas. This is mainly due to the relocation of IS fighters to the contested areas, as well as the heavy losses suffered by the group on the battlefield.

Notwithstanding these positive developments, the Iraqi government now faces its biggest battle yet, that of upholding security and bringing stability to the areas now recaptured from IS. This task is entrusted to a patchwork of various official and semi-official groups, i.e. Iraqi Security Forces (ISF), Shia tribal militias, the Popular Mobilization Units (hereafter PMU) known as the *Hashd al-Shaabi*, as well as Sunni tribal militias and Peshmerga forces. How this will play out remains to be seen, and these are developments that Lifos continues to follow closely.

The country is also facing a string of political challenges stemming from its gruelling battle against IS over the past three years. Many stakeholders have emerged, all of which have an interest in taking part in future governance in post-IS Iraq.

One such stakeholder is the Shia militias, and many of these are committed to furthering Iran's hegemony in the region, as well as their own aspirations for power in Iraq. The PMU forces, mainly Shia, perceived as a security asset in the fight against IS, are now seen as a liability to the country's political and security status quo moving forward. Attempts to integrate these forces into the security sector have been futile.

The defeat of IS will not solve the deeper problem of Iraq's political fragmentation. Years of conflict have divided the country along ethnic lines (Arabs and Kurds), but more openly along sectarian lines (Sunni and Shia). Widespread discontent with Iraqi governance continues to prevail.

The Kurdish referendum for independence has had detrimental consequences for the Kurdistan Region in Iraq (hereafter the KRI). Deemed unconstitutional by the Iraqi government, and internationally criticised, the Kurds went ahead with the referendum anyway, only to find themselves in a locked standoff with the central government in Baghdad. The Kurdistan Regional Government's (hereafter KRG) refusal to annul the result prompted Prime Minister Abadi to take further decisive measures. As a result, the KRG was compelled to withdraw its forces from all areas previously controlled in the disputed areas. The backlash has left the KRG landlocked, politically fragmented, and economically dependent on the central government in Baghdad.

Now that the conventional war against IS has come to an end, the government has to deal with reconstructing the areas devastated by the three-year-long conflict. Total reconstruction costs are estimated to be as high as 100 billion USD. The government, hit by soaring oil prices, is turning to the international community for help. Rehabilitation of the damaged areas is going very slowly, and community services are very limited, both in the affected areas and in areas hosting millions of internally displaced persons who are unable to return. This situation is likely to lead to new tensions.

Particular groups of interest affected by the unfolding events in the reporting period are minority groups, family members of IS affiliates, and women and children.

2. Introduction

The purpose of this report is to present information on the political and security situation in Iraq between July 2016 and November 2017 and the impact of the sequence of events on the civilian population. The report further focuses on certain groups particularly affected by the unfolding developments in Iraq during the reporting period.

The report mainly relies on written information from open sources as well as additional information gathered during Lifos/Landinfo's joint fact-finding missions to Amman and Baghdad between February 25th and March 2nd, 2017, and the Lifos fact-finding mission to Erbil between March 3rd and 6th, 2017.

3. The political situation

3.1. Winds of change from Mosul to Erbil and the disputed areas

Following the liberation of Fallujah in June 2016, the Iraqi government devoted all of its efforts to eradicating IS from one of its strongest bastions, Mosul. After nine months of gruelling fighting, Iraqi forces were able to recapture the city. On July 9th, 2017, Prime Minister Haidar al-Abadi finally declared victory against IS in Mosul. The battle to re-capture the city was the deadliest and the most difficult in the ongoing coordinated campaign against the extremist group.¹ The fighting has left large parts of the city in

¹ The Washington Post, *Iraq's prime minister announces victory against the Islamic State in Mosul*, 2017-07-10

total disarray, particularly the western side. About half the population of Mosul (845,000 persons²) was displaced as a result, and thousands were killed.³

As the battle for Mosul has come to an end, the struggle for Iraq's future has intensified. Many stakeholders have emerged from the battle of Mosul, all of which have an interest in taking part in future governance in the post-IS era.

One indication of such goals was the announcement made by the president of the KRI, Masoud Barzani, to hold a referendum for an independent Kurdish state on September 25th, 2017. The referendum included the disputed areas under Kurdish control.

The initiative for the referendum came amid growing social discontent within the KRI over the protracted political stalemate and the deteriorating economic situation. President Barzani refused to step down even though his two terms in office ended in 2013, as did the two-year parliamentary extension granted to him, which expired in August 2015.⁴

Widespread corruption, high unemployment, and social frustration have contributed to the growing disenchantment with the ruling powers.⁵ The leading political parties – the KDP and PUK – therefore hoped that the referendum would drum up nationalistic sentiments that could guarantee votes in the region's upcoming elections in November 2017. By rebranding themselves as saviours of the Kurds, the KDP and PUK hoped that it would undermine their rival – the Goran Party – in the next elections.⁶

On September 25, 2017, people voted on the referendum on whether they wanted Kurdistan and the disputed territories to become an independent state. Voting took place in the governorates that make up the KRI, as well as in disputed areas under the control of the Kurdish forces. Voting went peacefully, with an estimated turnout of about 76 per cent, including some 5.2 million Kurds and non-Kurds.⁷ The move was criticised by the Iraqi central government, which deemed it unconstitutional⁸ and a threat to "peaceful co-existence among Iraqis".⁹ Foreign powers were also critical to the referendum, describing it as unacceptable and as having a destabilising

² IOM, Iraq Mission, *Displacement Tracking Matrix, DTM*, http://iraqdtm.iom.int/EmergencyTracking.aspx

³ Reuters, Facing defeat in Mosul, Islamic State mounts diversionary attack in south, 2017-07-07

⁴ The Washington Institute for Near East Policy, Fikra Forum, *Firing Up Kurdish Nationalism in Iraq*, 2017-04-26

⁵ Ibid

⁶ Ibid

⁷ BBC News, Iraqi Kurdistan votes in independence referendum, 2017-09-25

⁸ Aljazeera, Iraqi government rejects Kurdish move for independence, 2017-06-09

⁹ BBC News, Iraqi Kurdistan votes in independence referendum, 2017-09-25

impact on the country and the region as a whole.¹⁰ Over 92 per cent of the voters opted for independence.¹¹ Days following the referendum, Prime Minister Abadi called upon the Kurdish authorities to cancel the results of the referendum as a condition for dialogue between the parties.¹² However, Kurdish leaders dismissed the Iraqi government's demands, prompting Prime Minister Abadi to take decisive measures to block the Kurdish secession bid. On October 16th, 2017, Iraqi forces seized the oil city of Kirkuk along with other vital strategic sites like the oils fields and military base, prompting the Kurdish forces to withdraw to the pre-2003 border, thus containing the KRG's authority within the boundaries of the governorates of the KRI, including Dohuk, Erbil, and Sulaimaniya. The Iraqi government's incursion spread to other locations within the disputed areas held by Kurdish forces, including the governorates of Ninewa, Diayla, and Salah al-Din.



13

On November 1st, 2017, President Masoud Barzani, in accordance with legislation passed several days earlier, stepped down and devolved many of the powers of his office to his nephew the Prime Minister Nechirvan Barzani, Deputy Prime Minister Qubad Talabani, and the Judicial Council.

¹⁰ The Independent, *Iraqi Kurdish referendum: why international powers fear independence vote could derail fight against Isis,* 2017-09-19

¹¹ The Guardian, More than 92% of voters in Iraqi Kurdistan back Independence, 2017-09-28

 ¹² Reuters, *Iraqi PM calls on Kurds to cancel independence referendum result*, 2017-09-27
 ¹³ Anadolu Agency (AA), *Baghdad urges Peshmerga to withdraw to pre-2003 borders*, 2017-10-30

The new legislation provided that "no law, or decision, would be made" until the next elections. The elections scheduled for November 1st, 2017, were subsequently suspended. Barzani's resignation is seen as an attempt by the KDP to maintain its dominance over the KRG and for the PUK to uphold its power-sharing relationship with the KDP in an increasingly volatile and polarised political environment.¹⁴

The backlash following the referendum has deepened the divisions among Kurdish leaders and elites, with internal fissures and tensions as a result. This can also be seen in leaked voting results of the referendum that varied widely from governorate to governorate. The region needs to engage in internal reform and good governance that can bring stability to the region and prevent it from becoming even more vulnerable to surrounding powers that are resolute to keeping Kurdistan's independence aspirations in check. ¹⁵

3.2. The growing influence of the Shia militias

Another destabilising factor that has surfaced in the offensives against IS is the growing presence of Iranian-backed Shia militias, deployed to further Iran's ambitions to secure a corridor from Tehran to Beirut through Iraq and Syria.¹⁶

The future of the PMU, some of which are backed by Iran, is likely to pose considerable challenges for the Iraqi government. The PMU forces, perceived as a security asset in the fight against IS, are now seen as a liability to the country's political and security status quo moving forward.¹⁷

In November 2016, the Iraqi government passed legislation to integrate the PMU into the security forces, subject to military law and with equal status to the army¹⁸ and completely separated from political and religious affiliation.¹⁹ The law also aims to turn the PMU into a national institution – a National Guard – that would include all components and sects in society.²⁰ Out of the 50,000 fighters to integrate into the new force, 15,000 fighters are to be Sunnis. Sunni parties have opposed the law, partly because they do not want to see organised fighters in Sunni provinces. Another reason behind the Sunni opposition is their feeling that the government is being selective

¹⁸ The Atlantic, The Shia Militias in Iraq, They're essential to the fight against ISIS. But What Happens when Islamic State is gone?, 2016-12-22

¹⁴ Connelly, M. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, Sada, *Is Barzani Stepping Down or Stepping up?*, 2017-11-09

¹⁵ Maccfarrray Van Den Toorn, C., Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, Sada Middle East Analysis, *Internal Divides Behind the Kurdistan Referendum*, 2017-10-11, The New Arab, *Iraqi Kurdistan in Disarray after the loss of Kirkuk*, 2017-10-19

 ¹⁶ Reuters, As Mosul battle ends, struggle over Iraq's future intensifies, 2017-07-07
 ¹⁷ Mansour, R., Faleh A. Jabar, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, The Popular Mobilization Forces and Iraq's Future, 2017-04-28, s. 2-3

¹⁹Al-Monitor, Why Iraq's Sunnis fear new PMU law, 2016-12-01

²⁰ Ibid

in their vetting of Sunni tribal factions under the new PMU, while accepting most Shia groups, hence creating a sectarian army.²¹

The law was also criticised by the leader of Shiite Sadrist movement, Muqtada al-Sadr, who wants to see the PMU dissolved and its fighters incorporated into the Iraqi army and police instead. The law, although signed, has not yet been enacted.²²

PMU forces continue to operate independently, and with impunity, and often answering only to political leaders, some of whom are rivals to the prime minister, for example, Nuri al-Maliki. PMU forces with strong ties to Iran have openly declared their loyalty to Iran and their commitment to joining the Iranian Revolutionary Guards Corp (IRGC) in Syria, which is one thing the Iraqi prime minister has strongly opposed.²³ The leader of the pro-Iranian League of the Righteous, *Asa 'ib Ahl al-Haq* (hereafter AAH), announced in May 2017 that AAH would take part in securing the Shiite crescent in the region by joining the IRGC and Hezbollah fighters in Syria.²⁴ The PMU's ambitions to engage in an Iranian-led transnational military operation is likely to further hamper Iraqi government efforts to integrate them into the Iraqi security sector.²⁵

Iraq is also in the midst of an internal Shia power struggle between the former prime minister, Nuri al-Maliki, who wants to return to power, and the current prime minister, Haidar al-Abadi. Another stakeholder in the equation is the Shiite cleric Muqtada al-Sadr, who is resolved to preventing the al-Maliki faction from returning to power. Integrating the PMU into the security sector could be decisive as to who gains an advantage in this struggle.²⁶

On August 1st, 2017, Iranian-backed militias within the PMU – including the Badr organisation, the Hezbollah Brigades, AAH, Martyrs of the Sayyid, and Jund al-Imam – reached an initial agreement to run on a unified list in Iraq's upcoming elections in 2018. This attempt further highlights the struggle over whether the Shia-dominated PMU will serve to expand Iran's regional interests or strengthen Iraqi security structures. Prime Minister Abadi has repeatedly emphasised that, as military personnel, PMU leaders are not to engage in political activities, something the militias have chosen to ignore.²⁷

²¹Al-Monitor, Why Iraq's Sunnis fear new PMU law, 2016-12-01

²² Al-Monitor, *Why Iraq's law on Popular Mobilization Units isn't that popular*, 2017-03-08

²³ Al-Monitor, Is Iran running Iraq's Popular Mobilization Units?, 2017-07-11

²⁴ Niqash, As Extremists Lose Power in Iraq, Militias Loyal to Iran Gain it, 2017-06-14

²⁵ Al-Monitor, Is Iran running Iraq's Popular Mobilization Units?, 2017-07-11

²⁶ Mansour, R., Faleh A. Jabar, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, *The Popular Mobiliszation Forces and Iraq's Future*, 2017-04-28, s. 4

²⁷ Malik, H., Sada, The Future of Iraq's Popular Mobilizations Forces, 2017-09-21

3.3. Political fragmentation

The defeat of IS will not resolve the deeper problem of Iraq's political fragmentation. Years of conflict have divided the country along ethnic lines (Arabs and Kurds), but more openly along sectarian lines (Sunni and Shia)²⁸. Widespread discontent with Iraqi governance continues to prevail. The country's political system, which was brokered on a sect and ethnic-based power-sharing system, has created a dysfunctional alliance between religion and politics, thus empowering corruption and gravely undermining the rights of the civilian population.

The consequences of oppression by the Shia-dominated central government, particularly under the leadership of Nuri al-Maliki, as well as the Sunni Arab disengagement from the political process following the fall of the Saddam regime, created a crisis of representation within the Sunni community. This in turn, coupled with the absence of strong institutions for representation and intra-Sunni conflict, facilitated the emergence of IS.²⁹ As a result, the Sunni Arabs in Iraq face a problem of political trust. They do not believe that the central government represents their welfare or interest nor are there reliable political forces to mobilise their interests in the political process.³⁰

An attempt to break this deadlock took place in July of this year when a number of Sunni leaders formed an alliance – Sunni Forces Alliance (SFA) - and called for a conference, initiated by Iraq's Sunni parliamentary speaker, Salim al-Jabouri. The aim of the alliance was to create a unified Sunni stance in the post-IS era that will reach out to the Sunni population.³¹ The conference was postponed due to internal fragmentation amongst the participating parties. Another reason was the central government's protests against some of the participants, including those who had earlier been indicted for criminal offensives (for example, Tareq al-Hashemi and Rafi al-Issawi). Subsequently, a new conference, dubbed the Baghdad National Conference (BNC), took place on July 13th attended by al-Anbar tribal leaders and 25 lawmakers from the SFA. The alliance chose to remove the word "Sunni" from its opening statements in order to tone down any sectarian provocations.³² Reportedly, controversy over reliance on foreign sides (Saudi Arabia, Turkey, Qatar, and the UAE) resulted in further divisions amongst the participating leaders.³³

²⁸ Small Wars Journal, Iraq's Path to State Failure, 2017-04-21

²⁹ Mansour, R., Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, *The Sunni Predicament in Iraq*, 2016-03-03, p. 3

³⁰ Ibid, p. 10

³¹ Rudaw, Iraqi Sunnis form new alliance for a different future, 2017-07-15

³² Alwaght News & Analysis, what's behind postponing Iraq's Expected Sunni Conference?, 2017-07-18

³³ Ibid

The intra-Shia rivalries now play out openly in Iraqi politics. Former prime minister Nuri al-Maliki is looking to come back to power. His major rival, Shiite cleric Muqtada al-Sadr, who enjoys broad support from within the poorer segment of Shia society, is calling for political reforms to reduce corruption and end the control of the larger parties.³⁴ However, these rivalries are not contained to al-Maliki and al-Sadr, but now stretch across the whole Shia political spectrum, involving high-profile figures like Prime Minister Abadi and Ammar al-Hakim, the leader of the Islamic Supreme Council in Iraq (ISCI).³⁵

Abadi, although attached to the al-Maliki-led Dawa Party, is expected to emerge as an independent force. Abadi is also likely to gain popularity on the military victories against IS and his handling of the Kurdish referendum in the upcoming elections in 2018. The ISCI is also fragmented. Prominent leaders have left the party due to controversy over party leader Ammar al-Hakim's new vision to pump young blood into the party, subsequently side-lining veterans and founding leaders.³⁶

The intra-Shia contestations, and the growing political ambitions of the Iranian-backed PMU factions, could alter the political arena in the upcoming elections in 2018 compared to previous elections. Such developments could morph into new demonstrations, as well as the empowerment of PMU's influences.

4. The security situation

4.1. An overview

The highly coordinated and successive military offensives, backed by air support from the US-led coalition, launched against the remaining IS bastions is probably the most discernible feature when describing the security situation in this reporting period.

The offensives carried out in Mosul, Tal Afar, Hawija, and finally western Anbar have all succeeded in pushing back IS militants and subsequently bringing an end to the extremist group's territorial control in Iraq. However, this is not likely to prevent future attacks and assaults from being carried out by IS in the country. Pockets of resistance and sleeper cells continue to operate, mostly from remote and unwieldy terrain making it difficult for military forces to eradicate them. This situation is likely to prevail for some time, which in turn could hamper any immediate prospects of restoring overall stability in these contested areas.

Another distinguishing feature in the security developments unfolding during the reporting period is the visible decline in the number of security incidents taking place in the country. This is particularly the case in, for

 ³⁴ Real Clear World, Intra-Shiite Tensions Heat Up Ahead of Iraqi Elections, March 2017
 ³⁵ Mansour, R., Chatham House, Iraq After the Fall of ISIS: The Struggle for the State, July 2017, p. 10-11

³⁶ Al-Monitor, Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq at risk of fragmentation, 2017-07-09

example, Baghdad. This is mainly attributed to the intensity of the military offensives carried out by the government, which drove many IS fighters out of the contested areas, and also forced IS to redeploy its sleeper cells to the battleground. IS can no longer sustain its attacks across the country as it once had.

Despite successive victories on the battlefield, the Iraqi government now faces its biggest battle, that of maintaining security and bringing stability to the areas now recaptured from IS. This task is entrusted to a patchwork of various official and semi-official groups such as the Iraqi Security Forces (ISF), PMU, Sunni tribal militias, and Peshmerga forces, and this is a development that Lifos continues to follow closely.

Finally, the political and military ramifications of the Kurdish referendum are likely to have an impact on the security situation in the future, and particularly in the so called "disputed area" where a large segment of the Kurdish population, living outside the KRI, reside. Lifos is following up on the situation, with particular emphasis on the ethnically mixed areas within the disputed areas.

Below is a breakdown on the security situation in the most affected governorates, as well as the southern and northern governorates not directly targeted by the military offensives.

4.2. Anbar

Anbar governorate, a renowned IS stronghold, remains volatile, although violence has plunged dramatically since the Fallujah offensive in June 2017. Following the liberation of Fallujah, Iraqi forces and Sunni tribal fighters continued to clear towns of IS and to secure territories in the northwest part of the governorate, such as in Haditha.³⁷ Despite these efforts and the final mopping up of remnants of the militants along the Iraqi-Syrian border, security analysts and military commanders warn it's not the end of the IS threat.³⁸ This is partly attributed to the difficulty for Iraqi troops to hold the large and sparsely populated desert region.³⁹ Subsequently, insurgent groups use the isolated villages located in the midst of the vast desert terrain as a launch pad to regroup and conduct attacks elsewhere.⁴⁰

³⁷Institute for the Study of War (ISW), *Iraq Situation Report: January* 6-11, 2017, *May* 6-20, 2017

³⁸ The New York Times, *Iraq Prime Minister Declares Victory Over ISIS*, 2017-12-09, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/12/09/world/middleeast/iraq-isis-haider-al-abadi.html ³⁹ Humanitarian and Development Programme, *IRAQ 2018 SCENARIOS: Planning After Mosul, July 2017*, p. 13

⁴⁰Ibid p. 16



41

The situation gradually began to change amid the Hawija offensive in September 2017 (see 4.3.3), when the Iraqi government opted to step up military operations in a decisive attempt to break IS's grip over western Anbar, with the aim of completely expelling IS forces from Iraq and restoring the Iraqi–Syrian border.⁴² Moving northward from Rutba, the Iraqi army, police, and PMU forces retook the town of Akashat on September 16th. A few days later, Iraqi forces, backed by groups of local tribal fighters, continued westward toward Anah, Rawa, and al-Qaim.⁴³ The campaign first targeted the town of Anah, liberating it on September 19th.⁴⁴

Operations in the western towns came to a halt thereafter to allow the Iraqi forces to push on to Hawija. At the end of October, Iraqi forces renewed their efforts to expelling IS from Rawa and al-Qaim. The towns, which were identified by IS as the "Euphrates Province", were strategically important IS routes for the transfer of fighters, weapons, and goods.⁴⁵ Thousands of civilians fleeing the towns, with the help of smugglers, have reported on food and water shortages, as well as forced recruitment of young boys as young as 11 years and other human rights violations by IS.⁴⁶

⁴¹ Musings on Iraq, How Violence Declined in Iraq, 2014-2017, 2017-11-07

⁴² Al-Monitor, Anbar op aims to restore Iraqi-Syrian border, 2017-09-26

⁴³ Ibid

⁴⁴ The Washington Post, *Iraqi forces launch battle against Islamic State footholds in vast Anbar province*, 2017-09-19

⁴⁵ BBC News, Iraqi forces launch on last IS bastion of al-Qaim, 2017-10-26

⁴⁶ Ibid



Iraqi security forces were able to retake al-Qaim on November 3rd, 2017, backed by Sunni tribal forces and Iranian-backed PMU forces.⁴⁸ Military advances continued thereafter to the neighbouring town of Rawa, capturing Iraq's last remaining area under IS control on November 11th, 2017, and liberating 10,000 civilians believed to be held hostage by the organisation.⁴⁹

Operations in western Anbar have displaced over 60,000 persons since January 2017. The most severely affected are the districts of Ana, al-Qaim, and Rawa, and over 40,000 people are currently residing in camps. The majority of the internally displaced persons (IDPs) transit through a screening site (Kilo 18), from where they are further transferred to camps or to out-of-camp locations.⁵⁰

Rebuilding and restoration of the areas earlier besieged by IS is moving slowly. Over 5,000 homes were destroyed and 15,000 damaged in Ramadi. Schools lie in ruins. Electricity, water, and sewerage systems were destroyed during the fighting. Months after the liberation, electricity and water supplies are scarce, and mines and booby-traps laid by IS remain to be cleared. ⁵¹

⁴⁷ IOM, Displacement Tracking Matrix (DTM): West Anbar Crisis Displacement Overview, 2017-10-31

⁴⁸ Reuters, Iraqi forces enter al-Qaim in final offensive on Islamic State-held territory, 2017-11-03

⁴⁹Aljazeera, Iraqi forces advance on ISIL-held Rawa in Anbar, 2017-11-11

⁵⁰IOM, Displacement Tracking Matrix (DTM): West Anbar Crisis Displacement Overview, 2017-10-31

⁵¹ BuzzFeed News, After the Caliphate, 2017-02-11

The battle for the liberation of Fallujah was both intense and bloody. The city was virtually unpopulated when the Iraqi forces quelled the last of the IS resistance in June 2016. IS fighters had left behind booby traps and rigged explosives in order to deter people from returning.⁵² Tight checkpoints controlled the main roads in and out of Fallujah to screen suspects with ties to IS. The city lacks rehabilitation resources, and local sources have stated that most of the aid, such as electricity and water pumps, comes from international organisations.⁵³

Security forces patrol neighbourhoods and set checkpoints along roadsides inside and outside the cities in the governorate. The proliferation of competing armed groups adds to the instability of the area. The local population within Anbar is divided between those who fought against IS and those who accommodated them. Distrust and suspicion run deep, and many worry about tribal retribution, and there is fear of new cycles of violence.⁵⁴ In addition, widespread corruption, weak institutions, and the lack of rule of law allows IS collaborators to move freely and with impunity.⁵⁵

The impact of the post-IS power struggle is felt as households from IS-held territories face forcible displacement to other Sunni sub-districts prompted by informal local councils fearing IS intrusion and destabilising retributive violence. The Tribal Council is advocating for a return to tribal justice, sanctioning retributive violence, collective punishment, destruction of property, and eviction notices to families accused of being associated with extremist groups. Tribal leaders have banned IS supporters from returning until their charges are reviewed. In addition, individuals who do not renounce relatives who supported IS are also banned from returning home.⁵⁶ An Iraqi parliamentarian whom Lifos/Landinfo spoke to in Baghdad stated that IDPs held in Amariyah camp were banned from returning by tribal leaders in fear of retribution from locals who have been victimised by IS.⁵⁷

4.3. Baghdad

The pattern of violence was particularly intense in the beginning of the reporting period but progressively declined thereafter, although with periodic bouts of intensified attacks. On July 3rd, 2016, the capital witnessed the deadliest attack since 2003 when IS detonated a suicide vehicle-borne improvised explosive device (SVBIED) a shopping centre in the majority Shia district of Karada, in central Baghdad, killing over 300 persons.⁵⁸ The

 ⁵² The New Arab, After liberation from IS, Fallujah Struggles to rebuild, 2017-06-05
 ⁵³ Ibid

⁵⁴ BuzzFeed News, After the Caliphate, 2017-02-11

⁵⁵ The Washington Post, Away from Iraq's front lines, the Islamic State is creeping back in, 2017-02-22

⁵⁶ Human Rights Watch, The Plight of Those Related to ISIS Fighters, 2017-01-11

⁵⁷ Meeting with Iraqi parliamentarian in Baghdad, 2017-03-02

⁵⁸ Institute for the Study of War, *Iraq Situation Report: June 29-July 6, 2016*, Reurters, *Death toll in Baghdad bombing rises to 324: ministry, 2016-07-31*

attack was followed by spikes of violence between August and November 2016, mostly attributed to IS attacks. On September 9th, IS launched a spectacular attack in central Baghdad killing 15 persons.⁵⁹ A series of suicide attacks with explosive suicide vests were carried out in September and October in various neighbourhoods, predominately Shia.⁶⁰ Subsequently, the security situation gradually improved at the start of the Mosul offensive, only for the violence to escalate at the beginning of 2017. On New Year's Eve, IS launched a suicide attack in central Baghdad resulting in over 20 deaths,⁶¹ and this was shortly followed by a series of deadly attacks on January 2nd and 5th, killing 35 and 14 persons, respectively.⁶² The attacks targeted various Shia neighbourhoods and police checkpoints.⁶³

The violence began to gradually dip again as the offensive on Mosul intensified, and it continued to decline following the defeat of IS in July 2017. Sporadic suicide attacks continued nonetheless, mainly targeting Shia neighbourhoods (for example, Sadr City, Shula, and Hay al-Amel), as well as military targets such as checkpoints. Musings on Iraq recorded the lowest levels of attacks and killings in June 2017. Baghdad, which used to lead Iraq in attacks, went from an average of 11.6 per day in January 2016 down to 2.6 in June 2017.⁶⁴



Despite the improvement in security, IS continues to launch its attacks from the rural towns to the south and north of the city, which is also referred to as

⁵⁹ Ibid, Iraq Situation Report: September 7-19

⁶⁰ Ibid, Iraq Situation Report: September 20-October 3, 2016

⁶¹ Ibid, *Iraq situation Report: December 21, 2016-January 5 2017, The Telegraph, Double suicide bombing in Baghdad market kills 27, 2016-12-31*

⁶² Institute for the Study of War Institute for the Study of War, *Iraq situation Report: December 21, 2016-January 5 2017, BBC News, IS conflict: Baghdad suicide car bomb blast kills 35, 2017-01-02, Al-Arabiya, ISIS car bombs kills 14 in Iraq's capital Baghdad,* 2017-01-05

⁶³ Ibid

⁶⁴ Ibid

⁶⁵ Musings on Iraq, How Violence Declined in Iraq, 2014-2017, 2017-11-07

the Baghdad belt, where IS sleeper cells retain a presence. There are still occasional attacks, but few are successful.⁶⁶ Part of the reason for the notable decrease in insurgent activity in the province is a new Baghdad operations commander who has focused on the Baghdad belt,⁶⁷ coupled with IS's withdrawal of some of its sleeper cells from the area in conjunction with the Mosul offensive in October 2017.⁶⁸

4.4. Diyala

Diyala incorporates a unique and diversified ethnic and religious population. Arabs, Kurds, and Turkmen that make up the majority of the population each include the Sunni and Shia sects of Islam.⁶⁹

The governorate is historically the first hub for extremist insurgents in Iraq,⁷⁰ starting with al-Qaeda affiliates, including al-Qaeda Iraq, which later became IS. The governorate was amongst the first areas liberated from IS, in January 2015, leaving thousands of displaced inhabitants.⁷¹

The governorate's diversified composition, coupled with the entrenched presence of Sunni extremist groups, has since been a hotbed for ethnic and sectarian conflict. Even though the security forces succeeded in pushing out IS fighters from the governorate, there is still a considerable presence of sleeper cells. There are further indications of IS fighters returning to Diyala subsequent to the fall of Mosul. Iraqi intelligence officials believe that senior members of the organisation might have made contact with former allies.⁷²

The security situation has gone up and down during the reporting period. Attacks carried out by IS are often on a smaller scale and are mostly against Shia armed groups, for example, checkpoints, which often prompt counterattacks by armed Shia groups against Sunni areas.⁷³ Confrontations often involve extensive gun battles and mortar attacks on Iraqi Security forces.⁷⁴ Kidnappings and murders with sectarian motives continue to

⁶⁶ Musings on Iraq, Security In Iraq Aug 8-14, 2017, 2017-08-20, Security In Iraq Sep 15-21, 2017, 2017-09-27

⁶⁷ Ibid (The Baghdad belts are residential, agricultural, and industrial areas that encircle the city, and networks of roadways, rivers, and other lines of communication that lie within a twenty or thirty mile radius of <u>Baghdad</u> and connect the capital to the rest of Iraq. Beginning in the north, the belts include the cities of Taji, clockwise to Tarmiyah, Baqubah, Buhriz, Besmayah and Nahrwan, Salman Pak, Mahmudiyah, Sadr al-Yusufiyah, Fallujah, and Karmah. This "clock" can be divided into quadrants: <u>Northeast, Southeast, Southwest</u>, and <u>Northwest</u>. Källa ISW)

⁶⁸ Musings on Iraq, Security In Iraq Oct 1-7, 2017, 2017-10-10, Security In Iraq Oct 15-21, 2017, 2017-10-24

⁶⁹ NGO Coordination Committee for Iraq, Diyala Governorate Profile, January 2016

⁷⁰ Niqash, Extremists Return To Diyala, To Reunite With Old Allies, Al Qaeda, 2017-04-27

⁷¹ NGO Coordination Committee for Iraq, *Diyala Governorate Profile*, January 2016

⁷² Niqash, Extremists Return To Diyala, To Reunite With Old Allies, Al Qaeda, 2017-04-27

⁷³ The Institute for the Study War (ISW), *Iraq Situation Report: July 19-25, 2016*

⁷⁴ Musings on Iraq, Security In Iraq Sep 15-21, 2017, 2017-09-27

prevail.⁷⁵ Attacks tend to focus on the centre and northern sections of the governorate such as the 'Avu Aida, Muqtadiya, and Khanaqin districts.⁷⁶ Officials fear that the situation is likely to continue.⁷⁷



78

Iraqi forces continue to strike back against IS hideouts⁷⁹ and pockets of resistance, particularly around Baquba⁸⁰ and in the Hamrin mountains bordering the governorate of Salah al-Din.⁸¹ Despite constant sweeps, security forces are not able to contain insurgent activities in the governorate.⁸²

Diyala, which also borders Salah al-Din, Kirkuk, and Bagdad, is a pivotal link to previous IS-infiltrated areas.⁸³ The continuing turbulence in Diyala is likely to pose a threat to the liberated areas in the neighbouring governorates.⁸⁴ Suicide attacks continue to prevail, often targeting Shia-controlled checkpoints.⁸⁵

Forced displacement and arbitrary detentions have been reported, affecting hundreds of families. Alleged IS families were sent to "Rehabilitation Camps".⁸⁶

⁷⁵ The Institute for the Study War (ISW), Iraq Situation Report: July 19-25, 2016

⁷⁶ Musings on Iraq, Security In Iraq Aug 1-7, 2017, 2017-01-18

⁷⁷ The Institute for the Study War (ISW), Iraq Situation Report: July 19-25, 2016

⁷⁸ Musings on Iraq, How Violence Declined in Iraq, 2014-2017, 2017-11-07

⁷⁹ Iraqi News, police arrests terrorist, destroys IS hideout in Diyala, 2017-04-25

⁸⁰ Humanitarian and Development Programme, *IRAQ 2018 SCENARIOS: Planning After Mosul, July 2017*, p. 12

⁸¹ Pars Today, 60 terrorists killed in clashes with Iraqi forces in Diyala Province, 2017-02-11

⁸² Musings on Iraq, Security In Iraq Aug 8-14, 2017, 2017-08-20

⁸³ Current Terror-Alert Status, Hash Al_Shaabu Repels ISIS' Attacks on Key Mountains in Diyala Proveince, 2016-12-25

⁸⁴ Iraqi News, *Twenty IS militants killed in heavy shelling on Diyala-Salahuddin*, 2017-06-13

⁸⁵ Institute for the Study of War (ISW), Iraq Situation Report: July 19-25, 2016, October 4-11, 2016, January 12-24, 2017, February 17-28, 2017

⁸⁶ Human Rights Watch, *Iraq: Alleged ISIS Families Sent to 'Rehabilitation Camp'*, 2017-07-13,

Years of conflict have left different ethnic groups competing over control of parts of the governorate. Shia militias and Kurdish Peshmerga forces were up until recently (October 2017) the predominant forces controlling the governorate. The Kurds have paved the way for many displaced Kurds to return. The KRG's pre-referendum ambitions of annexing parts of the disputed areas caused tensions to run high between the KRG and the central government in Baghdad.⁸⁷ How this is likely to develop following the withdrawal of the Kurdish troops is still too soon to tell.

The city of Khanaqin, mainly Kurdish populated, is one of the disputed territories that were affected by the standoff between the central government and the KRG in October 2017 following the Kurdish referendum for independence. Iraqi and PMU forces were deployed to the city after the withdrawal of the Kurdish Peshmerga forces from the governorate. Demonstrators waving the Kurdish flag took to the streets on October 20th to protest the takeover of the city, resulting in the killing of one demonstrator and the injuring of several others by Iraqi forces.⁸⁸ The situation is presently calm in Khanaqin.⁸⁹

4.5. **Kirkuk**

Kirkuk is one of the most ethnically diverse governorates in Iraq, and it is divided along ethnic lines between Kurds, Turkmen, and Arabs. The province accounts for 40% of Iraq's oil production⁹⁰, which makes the question of "ownership" of Kirkuk both strategically important and highly contentious.

The security situation in the governorate maintained a considerable degree of stability for most of the reporting period, with the exception of the Hawija district, which was under IS control since June 2014 and was highly volatile.⁹¹ However, the situation deteriorated in September/October of this year, particularly following the Kurdish referendum for independence.

4.5.1. Security situation prior to the Kurdish referendum for independence on September 25th, 2017

Kirkuk city, the provincial capital, previously controlled by the Kurdish Peshmerga alongside PMU militia forces, witnessed few reported security incidents. However, in October 2016, IS launched a major attack in Kirkuk's central and southern neighbourhoods when 40 IS fighters, supported by sleeper cells, targeted governorate facilities and police

 ⁸⁷ Niqash, Locals want Kurdish Annexation in Disputed areas, officials say, 2016-09-15
 ⁸⁸ Kurdistan 24, Watch: Iraqi forces in Khanaqin open fire on demonstratorsm kill and injure seven, 2017-10-20

⁸⁹ Rudaw, Not safe for Kurds to return to 'out of control'Khurmatu, Iraq minister, 2017-10-21

⁹⁰ PressTV, Kurdistan independence to lead to breakup of Iraq: Analyst, 2017-09-14

⁹¹ BBC News, Iraqi forces launch offensive to retake Hawija, 2017-09-21

stations⁹², killing 99 and wounding 263 persons.⁹³ IS fighters also attacked Kirkuk's power station in Dibis, executing 18 persons, five of whom were Iranian contractors.⁹⁴ The following day the governor of Kirkuk issued an order instructing all IDPs within Kirkuk city, not those residing in camps, to vacate their residences. As result, at least 250 displaced families were forced to leave the city. Kurdish security – *Asaysih* – and Peshmerga forces reportedly demolished 100 homes belonging to Arab residents. KRG officials did not give any justifications for the evictions or the demolitions other than that the demolitions targeted illegally constructed buildings.⁹⁵

Prior forced ejections by the Kurdish Forces are also reported to have taken place in September 2016, predominantly targeting Arab IDP families from Diyala and Salah al-Din.⁹⁶

In May, 2016, unidentified gunmen shot and injured a member of the Peshmerga forces and later a policeman.⁹⁷



98

4.5.2. The security situation subsequent to the Kurdish referendum for independence

The standoff between the central government in Baghdad and the KRG in Erbil amid the Kurdish referendum in September 2017 intensified tensions amongst the governorate's ethnically diversified population. On September 19th, clashes erupted between Kurds and Turkmen when gunmen opened fire on the offices of the Iraqi Turkmen Front, resulting in the death of one of the assailants and wounding two others. The incident triggered further

⁹² The Institute for the Study of War, Iraq Situation Report: October 18-25 2016

 ⁹³ Musings on Iraq, 5,198 Dead And Wounded In Iraq In Oct 2016, 2016-11-02
 ⁹⁴ Ibid

 ⁹⁵ Human Rights Watch, KRG: Kurdish Forces Ejecting Arabs In Kirkuk, 2017-11-03
 ⁹⁶ Ibid

⁹⁷ The Institute for the Study of War, *Iraq Situation Report: October 18-25 2016*

⁹⁸ Musings on Iraq, How Violence Declined in Iraq, 2014-2017, 2017-11-07

clashes, compelling the authorities to impose an overnight curfew.⁹⁹ In an effort to avoid further confrontation, the governor declared another overnight curfew immediately after the voting ended on September 25th.¹⁰⁰

On October 16th, 2017, Iraqi forces took control of major government buildings in Kirkuk city¹⁰¹ and other key infrastructure sites, amongst them the K1 military base, the Baba Gurgur oil field, and the airport¹⁰², compelling Peshmerga forces to withdraw from all formerly controlled positions within the governorate. The incursion prompted thousands of Kurds to flee, fearing reprisals from the Iraqi forces and the PMU.¹⁰³ Approximately 79,000 persons fled from Kirkuk, but thousands of those who fled reportedly opted to return within days after Iraqi troops regained control of the governorate.¹⁰⁴

Clashes are reported to have occurred between the special commando forces, belonging to Division 70 of the Kurdish forces, and the East Tigris troops of the Iraqi army when Iraqi troops headed towards the airport. Fighting quickly subsided as Peshmerga forces received orders to withdraw. Kurdish locals also reported mistreatment by PMU militias, while others received verbal abuses from Turkmen locals.¹⁰⁵

⁹⁹ The New Arab, Kurdish referendum: Iraqi police deploy after Kirkuk ethnic clashes, 2017-09-19

¹⁰⁰ Center for Security Policy, *Iraqi Kurds Face Tensions from Iraq, Iran and Turkey after Independence Referendum*, 2017-09-26

 ¹⁰¹ Reuters, *Iraqi forces seize oil city Kirkuk from Kurds in bold advance*, 2017-10-16
 ¹⁰² Ibid

¹⁰³Deutsche Welle (DW), Iraqi forces enter Kurdish-controlled Kirkuk, 2017-10-16

¹⁰⁴ CBS, Civilians return to Kirkuk as Iraq's Kurds lose more ground, 2017-10-17, OCHA, Humanitarian Bulletin Iraq, October 2017, 2017-11-02,

¹⁰⁵ Niqash, The View From Kirkuk: Secret Deals, Sacred Neighbours + Grieving Mothers, 2017-10-19



Iraq and Iran rejected a Kurdish easefire offer and lausched a new phase of heir military compaign against lengt Nardiuran. Lengt forest and Lenix proxise are prepared for new military operations in size lengt Kurditaria hoefer company if Kurdish forest do not relinquish down. Lenning provide area are constinuing with Length Scening Torest. Mill Registrations are underson after the Millitary operation, if the second scene is a second scene is a second scene in the Finkkhabet crossing between large Kurdistan and Syria, where Irac's provise including the Badr Organization and Narib Ahil a Ha are deployed. Registrations are underson after Prime Minister Road is as dealling for the handword of the crossing Devinement on Checker 28the.

106

Violent clashes broke out in Altin Kupri, 40 km south of Erbil, when Peshmerga forces anticipated an advance on Erbil, resulting in over 100 PMU fighters and a number of Peshmerga dead and several hundreds wounded.¹⁰⁷

Sporadic confrontations were reported days after government troops seized control of the governorate, but these now appear to have subsided. Reports of alleged revenge killings in Kirkuk and Dibis emerged, however, following the discovery of bodies in various areas.¹⁰⁸ On November 5th, 2017, militants launched two suicide attacks in Kirkuk city, targeting government buildings, as well as members of Moqtada al-Sadr's "Peace Brigades" and Iraqi forces, killing five and injuring more than 20 persons.¹⁰⁹

¹⁰⁶Institute for the Study of War (ISW), *Barzani Resigns as Iraq and Iran Threaten Kurdistan's Border crossing*, 2017-10-29

¹⁰⁷Musings on Iraq, Security In Iraq Oct 15-21, 2017, 2017-10-24, Aljazeera, Iraq Report: Altun Kupri town seized from Kurdish Peshmerga, 2017-10-20

¹⁰⁸ Musings on Iraq, Security In Iraq Oct 22-28, 2017, 2017-11-01

¹⁰⁹ Aljazeera, *Iraq: Twin suicide attacks kill at least five in Kirkuk*, 2017-11-05, Musings on Iraq, *Security In Iraq Oct 1-7, 2017*, 2017-11-09

4.5.3. The Hawija Offensive

On September 20th, 2017, Iraqi forces launched an offensive to recapture the city of Hawija from IS. Hawija, a key juncture between Mosul and Kirkuk, located 50 kilometres southwest of Kirkuk, was a longstanding bastion for Sunni insurgents following the fall of the Saddam regime 2003. The security situation was exacerbated in 2013 following a wave of demonstrations, leading to many deaths, against Prime Minister Nuri al-Maliki, accusing his government of marginalising the country's Sunni community. In a move to counter al-Maliki's sectarian policies, insurgents chose to side with IS when militants seized the city in June 2014.¹¹⁰ Hawija is also located close to the mountain areas of Hamrin and Makhoul where IS militants reportedly launched attacks into the neighbouring governorate of Salah al-Din¹¹¹ as well as against armed forces and civilians in the regions west and south of Kirkuk, particularly Tuz Khurmatu and Daquq.¹¹²

The offensive on Hawija was delayed several times due to disagreements between Iraqi forces and the Peshmerga, often stemming from the disunity amongst the Peshmerga forces. The Peshmerga forces are initially backed by the KDP and PUK respectively.¹¹³

Once launched, the operation to recapture Hawija was considerably swift. Within two weeks, the Iraqi forces were able to liberate over 90 villages located north and west of the city, killing hundreds of IS militants.¹¹⁴ On October 5th, Iraqi troops and PMU forces liberated the city of Hawija, with little resistance from local IS militants.¹¹⁵ Approximately 1,000 IS militants, with 7,000 accompanying family members, surrendered when the armed forces recaptured the city.¹¹⁶ This offensive is reported to be the largest mass-surrender of IS fighters,¹¹⁷ whereby IS militants, upon receiving orders from their commanders, opted to surrender to the Peshmerga forces, knowing they would be better treated, instead of surrendering to the PMU.¹¹⁸

¹¹⁰ BBC News, Iraqi Sunni protest clashes in Hawija leave many dead, 2013-04-23

¹¹¹ Al-Monitor, Liberation of Iraq's Hawija delayed yet again, 2017-04-30

 ¹¹² Rudaw, Abadi blames Peshmerga fragmentation for delay in Hawija op, 2017-09-06.
 ¹¹³ Ibid

¹¹⁴ The Independent, *Iraqi military recaptures vital Isis stronghold of Hawija*, 2017-10-05,
Iraqi News, 200 IS members killed on first day of Hawija offensive second phase, 2017-09-29,
Musings on Iraq, *Two-Thirds Of Hawija Area Freed By Iraqi Forces*, 2017-10-03

¹¹⁵ The Independent, *Iraqi military recaptures vital Isis stronghold of Hawija*, 2017-10-05, ¹¹⁶ The New York Times, *Iraq Claims Victory in ISIS' Last Urban Stronghold*, 2017-10-05

¹¹⁷Business Insider, ISIS fighters, once bent on martyrdom, surrender en masse from last Iraqi stronghold, 2017-10-09

¹¹⁸ The New York Times, *ISIS Fighters, Having Pledged to Fight or Die, Surrender en Masse*, 2017-10-08

A number of mass graves were reportedly uncovered by Iraqi and PMU forces following the liberation of Hawija, most of them containing the remains of army and police personnel, allegedly executed by IS.¹¹⁹

4.5.4. The situation in the governorate following the Kurdish retreat: an assessment

Armed confrontation appears to have subsided following the Peshmerga forces' withdrawal from the governorate. However, prevailing military tensions, and the current political deadlock between the central government in Baghdad and the KRG, are likely to continue to strain the security situation within the governorate if opposing parties do not to come to an agreement. The political uncertainty over the governance of Kirkuk might trigger new bouts of ethnic tensions amongst segments of the population, mainly between Kurds and Turkmens, causing further infringements on civilian lives, especially in ethnically mixed areas.

The volatile situation in Hawija following the fall of IS's last territorial bastion in Iraq also raises concerns about attacks from IS sleeper cells and other pockets of resistance, each looking to take advantage of prevailing local grievances and shifting military alliances to further their own objectives of destabilising the security situation.

4.6. Ninewa

4.6.1. The Mosul Offensive

The battle to liberate Mosul actually began on the Ninewa plains, a belt of multi-ethnic and multi-religious Kurdish and Christian towns mixed with old Arab and Yezidi settlements in addition to micro-minorities such as the Kakai and Shabak groups.¹²⁰ Christian and Yezidi-populated towns such as Qaraqosh, Tal Kayf, Bashiqa, and Bartalla under IS control for over two years were liberated in the end of 2016¹²¹ and the beginning of 2017.¹²² Large areas have remained depopulated as many of the former inhabitants fear that the area might turn into a proxy battlefield between external and internal security forces policing many of the abandoned towns in the plains.¹²³ In places like Qaraqosh, many Christians opted to migrate to other countries, while others remain doubtful about returning.¹²⁴ Other places, such as Tel Kayf, show indications of inhabitants gradually returning to

¹¹⁹ Iraqi News: Mass grave of security personnel found south of Hawija, 2017-10-02, Forces run into a third mass grave of security members near Hawija, 2017-10-03, Mass grave of 50 police, army personnel's relics found in Hawija, 2017-10-27,

¹²⁰ The Washington Institute for Near East Policy, *Confidence-and Security- Building Measures in the Nineveh Plains*, 2017-07-14

¹²¹ Rudaw, Yezidis mark their return to Bashiqa with ritual ceremonies, 2016-11-11

¹²² The Washington Institute for Near East Policy, *Confidence-and Security- Building Measures in the Nineveh Plains*, 2017-07-14

¹²³ Ibid

¹²⁴ The Independent, *The Iraqi Christians who are struggling to survive amid wreckage left by Isis*, 2016-11-06

rebuild their communities after the destruction left by IS.¹²⁵ Around 40 per cent of Bashisqa's displaced population have returned, but basic services remain unavailable.¹²⁶

The Mosul offensive began in October 2016 and ended in the beginning of July 2017. Following the liberation of the eastern side of the city in January 2017, Iraqi forces and other coalition forces engaged in the more densely populated western side of the city. Residential neighbourhoods, characterised by narrow streets and alleys, hampered Iraqi forces from using armoured vehicles, and the high population density thwarted the use of long-range artillery. The small geographical areas also complicated the reliance on international coalition airstrikes, which previously were the main success factor in the recovery of cities by Iraqi forces.¹²⁷

Human Rights Watch (HRW) reported on hundreds of civilians killed in US airstrikes. According to HRW, 200 people were killed in March 2017 when US forces targeted two IS fighters on a roof. ¹²⁸ Airwars, a UK-based NGO that monitors airstrikes, estimated that the US-led coalition attacks may have killed over 5,800 civilians.¹²⁹

It is difficult to get an exact estimate of the total number of civilians killed and injured as a result of the offensive. According to Kurdish intelligence reports made available to *The Independent*, death tolls from the battle may have reached 40,000. These figures were later denied by the Iraqi military command.¹³⁰ Musings on Iraq estimated the number of casualties for the entire campaign of Mosul to over 20,500 dead and close to 30,500 injured. The source further estimated the number of dead and wounded in the city of Mosul alone to be around 17,000 and 24,100, respectively.¹³¹ During the campaign, IS is reported to have executed almost 5,000 persons, of which approximately 2,700 were inside Mosul city.¹³²

IS snipers killed large numbers of civilians trying to escape, and the militant group is reported to have taken thousands of civilians as "human shields" against the Iraqi forces' advance on Mosul.¹³³ Civilians who managed to escape were hungry and severely shell-shocked after months of virtual

¹²⁵ Alshahid, Volunteers come together to clean up church in Tel Kayf, 2017-11-09

¹²⁶ Kurdistan24, Official: Nearly half of IDP:s return to Bashiqa, face scarcity of services, 2017-05-22

¹²⁷ Aljazeera Centre for Studies, *The Battle of Western Mosul Stakes and prospects*, 2017-03-14

¹²⁸ Human Rights Watch, Iraq: Civilian Casualties Mount in West Mosul, 2017-06-06

¹²⁹ The Independent, *The massacre of Mosul: 40,000 feared dead in battle to take back city from Isis as scale of civilian casualties revealed, 2017-07-19*

¹³⁰ Iraqi News, Iraqi command dismisses Independent's Mosul Civilian death count, 2017-07-20

 ¹³¹ Musings on Iraq, *Human Cost Of The Mosul Campaign*, 2017-11-13
 ¹³² Ibid

¹³³ CNN, ISIS 'executes' 232 near Mosul, takes thousands as human shields, UN says, 2016-10-29

siege.¹³⁴ Around 845,000 persons were displaced due to the fighting.¹³⁵ The United Nations and aid organisations are in dire need of funds, and the Iraqi minister of planning estimated that Iraq is in need of 100 billion USD to rebuild the cities destroyed by IS.¹³⁶

In an effort to demonstrate its grip over the western side in Mosul, IS launched a wave of bomb attacks in June 2017.¹³⁷ The most spectacular was the bombing of the Grand Mosque, *al-Nuri*, from which leader Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi announced the formation of the so-called Islamic caliphate IS in June 2014.¹³⁸

Trapped IS fighters in the city set off suicide bombs or threw themselves into the Tigris river. Others were shot trying to cross the river. The majority were foreign fighters with no place to go. Some insurgents surrendered.¹³⁹

IDPs fleeing the fighting relocated to camps on the border areas of the KRI. Men and women were initially separated in the camps, and the authorities security-screened the men before they were re-united with their families. Those who were the subject of interest to the authorities were located elsewhere for further investigation.¹⁴⁰

Iraqi forces forcibly transferred family members of alleged IS affiliates to detention camps to receive "psychological and ideological rehabilitation". According to an HRW report from July 2017, 170 families were relocated to a "rehabilitation camp" in Bartalla, east of Mosul. Local authorities are also demanding the eviction of families thought to have ties to IS, many of whom have received threats and abuse.¹⁴¹ A committee screens the families (only women and children). Those who do not have family links with IS are subsequently released. Some families were reportedly released.¹⁴²

Shabak fighters belonging to PMU forces are guarding the camp. Officials in Ninewa told HRW that the camp in Bartalla is accommodated to receive

¹³⁴ The Telegraph, *Retreating Isil fighters flee across River Tigris as Iraqi forces advance in final battle for Mosul*, 2017-07-08

¹³⁵ IOM, Iraq Mission, *Displacement Tracking Matrix, DTM*, http://iraqdtm.iom.int/EmergencyTracking.aspx

¹³⁶Al-Monitor, *Planning minister: Iraq needs* \$100 billion for post-IS reconstruction, 2017-07-07

¹³⁷ The Independent, *Mosul: Wave of Isis suicide bomb attacks fail to stop Iraqi army's final assault onto the Old City*, 2017-06-26, Aljazeera, *Deadly suicide bombings hit shopping district in Mosul*, 2017-06-24

¹³⁸ The Independent, *Isis blows up Grand al-Nuri Mosque in Mosul where caliphate was declared, Iraqi army says,* 2017-06-21

¹³⁹ The Telegraph, Retreating Isil fighters flee across River Tigris as Iraqi forces advance in final battle for Mosul, 2017-07-08

¹⁴⁰ Meeting UNHCR Baghdad 2017-02-28, Meeting with UNHCR Erbil, 2017-03-06

¹⁴¹ Human Rights Watch, Iraq: Alleged ISIS Families Sent to 'Rehabilitation Camp', 2017-07-13

¹⁴² Ibid

2,800 families and that the authorities plan to receive other IS families from other camps and areas.¹⁴³

Many of the IS fighters who remained in Mosul were foreign fighters who were easily recognisable and unable to flee. The majority died on the battlefield. Iraqi IS fighters were able to get out by mingling with the civilian population fleeing the fighting.¹⁴⁴ Additionally, widespread corruption, rife within segments of the Iraqi forces, has allowed many fighters to slip through the checkpoints undetected. Others have paid bribes for their release from detention. This could create new sleeper cells and lead to revenge against persons who informed against them.¹⁴⁵

The situation in Mosul remains volatile, and restoring security and reconciling a society riddled by three years of atrocities will mean new challenges in addressing grievances and working together to rebuild the community. Extra-judicial revenge killings by Iraqi forces against suspected IS members were reportedly carried out in the wake of the military victory of the recapture of Mosul.¹⁴⁶ Hundreds of IS members are being held incarcerated in dire conditions, some of whom have died because of the difficult conditions.¹⁴⁷

Some 3,000 suspected IS members or collaborators are awaiting trial in Iraqi courts, and an average of 50 hearings are being held every day. HRW has raised concerns about the quality of the defence for the accused,¹⁴⁸ and according to HRW Iraqi authorities issued arrest warrants for 15 private lawyers on charges of working in IS courts. The targeted lawyers were representing suspected IS members at the time of their arrest. The arrests have now deterred private lawyers from taking on cases defending suspected IS affiliates, and as a result only state-appointed lawyers are on the cases.¹⁴⁹

Revenge killings carried out by vigilante groups have also surfaced as a result of the recapture of the city. In October 2017, over 20 bodies, bound and blindfolded, of suspected IS members were retrieved from the river Euphrates near Mosul.¹⁵⁰

Although violence has decreased, insurgents have continued to operate after the fall of Mosul. Sporadic suicide attacks, targeting Iraqi forces¹⁵¹ and

¹⁴³ Ibid

 ¹⁴⁴ Al-Monitor, Mosul becomes 'graveyard' for foreign jihadists, 2017-07-08
 ¹⁴⁵ The Independent, The massacre of Mosul: 40,000 feared dead in battle to take back city from Isis as scale of civilian casualties revealed, 2017-07-19

¹⁴⁶ Rudaw, Iraqi Officer seeks vengeance in Mosul, where killings mount, 2017-07-19

¹⁴⁷ The Independent, Shocking photos emerge of suspected Isis fighters held like battery chickens in overcrowded prison, 2017-07-19

¹⁴⁸ BBC News, Inside the Iraqi courts sentencing IS suspects to death, 2017-09-02

¹⁴⁹ Human Rights Watch, Iraq: Lawyers Arrested for work in ISIS courts, 2017-08-10

¹⁵⁰ AlMada Newspaper, فرق محليّة تلاحق مؤيّدي داعش فـي مناطق الموصل AlMada Newspaper

¹⁵¹ Musings on Iraq, Security In Iraq Aug 1-7, 2017, 2017-08-18, Security In Iraq Sep 1-7, 2017, 2017-09-09

members of the PMU,¹⁵² continue throughout the governorate. IEDs left behind in houses are another threat,¹⁵³ and these continue to kill and wound civilians returning to their homes.¹⁵⁴



155

4.6.2. The Tal Afar offensive

The Mosul offensive was one objective in the broader strategy of eradicating IS territorial control. After the Mosul offensive, attention turned towards the remaining IS pockets in Ninewa and Tal Afar.¹⁵⁶

The offensive was announced on August 20th, 2017, by Prime Minister Abadi to liberate the district of Tal Afar. A long-time stronghold of hardline Sunni Muslim insurgents, Tal Afar, 80 km west of Mosul¹⁵⁷, is mostly ethnic Turkmen and is divided along sectarian lines, i.e. Sunni and Shia.¹⁵⁸ The area witnessed cycles of sectarian violence between Sunnis and Shias after the fall of the Saddam regime. Tal Afar is further renowned to have produced some of IS's most senior commanders.¹⁵⁹

The city of Tal Afar, captured by IS militants in June 2014, was strategically important due to its location along IS's supply route between Mosul and Syria.¹⁶⁰

¹⁵² Musings on Iraq, Security In Iraq Sep 15-21, 2017, 2017-09-27, Security In Iraq Oct 1-7, 2017, 2017-10-10

¹⁵³ Musings on Iraq, Security In Iraq Aug 8-14, 2017, 2017-08-20

¹⁵⁴ Musings on Iraq, Security In Iraq Nov 1-7, 2017, 2017-11-09

¹⁵⁵ Musings on Iraq, How Violence Declined in Iraq, 2014-2017, 2017-11-07

¹⁵⁶ Humanitarian and Development Programme, *IRAQ 2018 SCENARIOS: Planning After Mosul*, July 2017, p. 4

¹⁵⁷ Reuters, *Iraq starts offensive to take back Tal Afar from Islamic State*, 2017-08-20

¹⁵⁸ The New York Times, *Iraqi Forces Start Offensive to Retake Tal Afar From ISIS*, 2017-08-20

¹⁵⁹ Reuters, Iraq starts offensive to take back Tal Afar from Islamic State, 2017-08-20

¹⁶⁰ The New York Times, *Iraqi Forces Start Offensive to Retake Tal Afar from ISIS*, 2017-08-20

The battle to recapture the district was swift. On August 27th, Iraqi forces entered the city centre, retaking all neighbourhoods and forcing IS militants to flee to 'Ayadiya, 11 km northwest of the city.¹⁶¹ On September 1st, 2017, Prime Minister Abadi declared victory over IS militants in Tal Afar, marking the end of IS territorial control in Ninewa province.¹⁶²

4.6.3. Kurdish Peshmerga forces pull out of Ninewa in the aftermath of the Kurdish referendum for independence

On October 17th, 2017, Iraqi forces took control of Kurdish-held areas of Ninewa governorate, including the Mosul hydroelectric dam. As a result, the districts of Bashiqa, Makhmour, and Gwarm Rabia and Snune in Sinjar district were all handed over to the federal forces.¹⁶³ No confrontations were reported, with the exception of the areas surrounding the Mosul dam, where clashes erupted between the PMU and Kurdish forces, killing nine people.¹⁶⁴

An estimated 20,000 people fled hostilities in Zumar, Rabea, and Sinjar, mostly seeking shelter in Dohuk.¹⁶⁵ Approximately 2,000 Arab families returned to Zumar. Another 22,000 persons fled from Makhmour to Erbil. Reportedly, 1,200 Yezidi returnees from Sinjar opted to return to their place of displacement due to lack of services in Sinjar and out of fear of further security escalations.¹⁶⁶

4.7. Salah al-Din

Similar to Diyala, the governorate of Salah al-Din was liberated in the earlier stages of the Iraqi forces' offensive against IS. Tikrit, Saddam Hussein's place of birth, is a potent symbol of Sunni dominion in central Iraq. The governorate also houses the Shiite *al-Askari* shrine in Samarra, one of the holiest sites in Shia Islam. The attack on the shrine in 2006 ignited a sectarian spiral of violence between Sunni and Shia factions that spread to other parts of the country.¹⁶⁷

Shia PMU militias led the charge to evict the IS militants from the city in April 2015.¹⁶⁸ The PMU militias continue to make up the primary military force in the governorate, whereby the ISF holds joint control with Shia militias in strategic areas like Tikrit and Samarra.¹⁶⁹ The road between

 ¹⁶¹ The Independent, *Iraqi forces on the verge of retaking Tal Afar from Isis,* 2017-08-27
 ¹⁶² The New York Times, *ISIS Loses Another City to U.S.-Backed Iraqi Forces,* 2017-08-31
 ¹⁶³ Musings on Iraq, *Kurds Fall Back to 2014 Borders,* 2017-10-18

 ¹⁶⁴Anadolu Agency (AA), *Iraq: 9 killed in clashes near Mosul Dam*, 2017-10-18
 ¹⁶⁵ OCHA, *Humanitarian Bulletin Iraq, October 2017*, 2017-11-02

¹⁶⁶ Ibid

¹⁶⁷ The New York Times, *Blast Destroy Shrine in Iraq, Setting Off Secterian Fury*, 2006-02-22

¹⁶⁸ The New York Times, *Iran Gains Influence in Iraq as Shiite Forces Fight ISIS*, 2015-03-05

¹⁶⁹ Institute for the Study of War (ISW), Iraq Control of Terrain Map: June 16, 2017

Tikrit and Baghdad is permeated by checkpoints, predominantly controlled by PMU forces.¹⁷⁰

Security remains comparatively stable, with attacks ranging, on average, between one to two incidents per day for most of the reporting period.



171

Although two years have passed since the eviction of IS from the area, the governorate continues to be a base for pockets of IS resistance to regroup and launch attacks on local security forces and tribal groups who oppose them.¹⁷² The difficult terrain and the long stretches of unpopulated land and the surrounding mountains of Hamrin serve as good hideouts for IS fighters, and their numbers appear to be increasing following IS losses of other territories.¹⁷³

Attacks carried out by IS are predominately hit and run raids on military and local tribal forces.¹⁷⁴ Several suicide attacks took place, often targeting members of the security forces as well as strategic sites such as electricity towers.¹⁷⁵ Most of the attacks have taken place in the Makhoul Mountains, as well as in and around Tikrit ¹⁷⁶, Samarra, and areas south and east of Samarra, where IS groups are believed to have taken control of small

¹⁷⁰ Ibid

¹⁷¹ Musings on Iraq, How Violence Declined in Iraq, 2014-2017, 2017-11-07

¹⁷² Niqash, *Hide and Seek: Extremist's Hit-and-Run Attacks Increase in Southern Iraq*, 2017-04-11

¹⁷³ Ibid

¹⁷⁴Niqash, *Hide and Seek: Extremist's Hit-and-Run Attacks Increase in Southern Iraq*, 2017-04-11

¹⁷⁵ Reliefweb, *Iraq: Deadly suicide attacks claim civilian lives*, 2016-11-15, *Institute for the Study of war (ISW), Iraq Security Report: June 29-July 6, 2016, July 7-13, 2016, September 20-October 3, 2016, October 18-15, 2016, November 2-8, 2016, November 18-30, 2016, December 21, 2016-January 5, 2017, February 11-16, 2017, March 1-20, 2017, March 20-April 20, 2017, April 21-May 5, 2017,*

¹⁷⁶Musings on Iraq, *3,230 Dead*, *1,128 Wounded In Iraq June 2017 3,230 Dead*, *1,128 Wounded In Iraq June 2017*, 2017-08-03

villages.¹⁷⁷ More than 600 families fled their villages for the cities in fear of becoming victims of IS. IS is reported to have confiscated farms and burned property.¹⁷⁸

The modus operandi of the attacks became more daring as of August 2017, with suicide bombings and the downing of an ISF helicopter, as well as cutting the Baghdad–Mosul highway.¹⁷⁹ The uptick in planned attacks continued throughout the month of September, mostly in the form of mass suicide attacks, shoot-outs, and the blowing up of several power towers, as well as mixed local attacks on various party locations and a politician.¹⁸⁰ October of 2017 saw 23 security incidents, which was only 0.7 incidents per day.¹⁸¹

Another targeted area has been the holy Shia shrine in Samarra. In November 2016, a suicide bomber killed 11 pilgrims and injured around 100. The suicide bomber was believed to be an IS jihadist from Mosul.¹⁸²

Iraqi forces have displaced hundreds of families alleged to have family ties to IS affiliates. Sunni tribal militias – known as *Hashd al-Asha 'ri* – and PMU and Iraqi forces have forced family members out of their homes following a decree issued by the local authorities. The families are reportedly held against their will in a detention centre.¹⁸³ In August 2016, the authorities passed a decree banning persons complicit or affiliated with IS from returning to the governorate.¹⁸⁴ The decree also includes the expulsion of immediate family members for a period of 10 years or up to life. Most of those affected by the collective punishment policy have been transferred to the al-Shahama camp outside Tikrit or to Rubaidha. Many families had their homes demolished following their eviction.¹⁸⁵ Local Sunni militiamen, along with Iraqi security forces, have carried out some of the evictions – all targeting Sunnis.¹⁸⁶

There are also fears that growing Shia influences, nurtured by the extended PMU presence, might lead to changes in the demographic balance of the

¹⁷⁷ Niqash, *Hide and Seek: Extremist's Hit-and-Run Attacks Increase in Southern Iraq*, 2017-04-11

¹⁷⁸ Niqash, *Hide and Seek: Extremist's Hit-and-Run Attacks Increase in Southern Iraq,* 2017-04-11

¹⁷⁹ Musings on Iraq, *Security In Iraq, Aug 8-14, 2017*, 2017-08-20

¹⁸⁰ Musings on Iraq, Security In Iraq, Sep 1-7, 2017, 2017-09-09, Sep 8-14, 2017, 2017-09-19, Sep 15-21, 2017, 2017-09-27, Oct 8-14,2017, 2017-10-20, Month of October, 2017, 11-03

¹⁸¹ Ibid

¹⁸² The Independent, *Iraq ambulance bombings: At least 25 people killer in twin suicide attack as Isis are forced from Mosul, 2016-11-06*

¹⁸³ Human Rights Watch, Iraq: Displacement, Detention of Suspected "ISIS Families", 2017-03-05

¹⁸⁴Human Rights Watch, Iraq: Displacement, Detention of Suspected "ISIS Families", 2017-03-05

 ¹⁸⁵The New York Times, *Iraqi Region Is Evicting Families of ISIS Members*, 2017-01-29
 ¹⁸⁶ Ibid

governorate, particularly in Tikrit. Shia militias have occupied former presidential palaces (belonging to Saddam Hussein) and government compounds. The militias also set up several offices in Tikrit following the liberation of the city in 2015. There are about 13 offices in Tikrit city today, and the militias are becoming a semi-official force. Traditional Shia practices are performed openly, and the ceremonies are often festooned with pro-Shia slogans and flags (green and black) as well as pictures of contemporary Shiite religious leaders.¹⁸⁷

Tensions escalated in the ethnic-mixed (Kurds and Turkmen) town of Tuz Khurmatu in the aftermath of the Kurdish referendum. Clashes broke out on October 16 between Peshmerga and PMU forces, leaving dead and wounded on both sides, as well as civilians. Several homes were burnt down, forcing many to flee the town.¹⁸⁸ Local tensions were exacerbated between the town's predominantly Kurdish and Turkmen population. Kurdish families received threats from other locals, and over 250 homes (53 of which belonged to senior Kurdish members within the security sector) and 150 shops and businesses were looted and then destroyed. Some of the damage has been attributed to revenge for earlier evictions of Turkmens by Peshmerga forces when they controlled the town. Kurdish locals further accused the PMU of looting and destroying homes and of other crimes. A spokesperson for the PMU denied the allegations, maintaining that the destruction was a result of the military clashes.¹⁸⁹ Around 30,000 Kurds were displaced as a result.¹⁹⁰ Many have since returned, but they remain vigilant to new hostilities that could prompt them to flee again.¹⁹¹

4.8. The Southern Governorates

The governorates of the south, although not directly affected by the conflicts in the northern and central provinces, are subject to IS attacks, but on a relatively small scale (3–10 on average per month).¹⁹² The governorates of Basra and Babil are those primarily affected, and the incidents are usually IEDs and car bomb attacks or shootings.¹⁹³

The town of Jurf al-Sakhr, located in the northwest of Babil and the only majority Sunni town in the governorate, is one of the areas that witnessed an increase in IS infiltration in recent months.¹⁹⁴ The town was liberated from IS in 2014. Unlike other liberated cities, Jurf al-Sakhr remains depopulated

¹⁸⁷ Niqash, Shiite Muslims Are Taking over Our Sunni Muslim City, Tikrit Locals Say, 2017-07-06

¹⁸⁸ Human Right Watch, *Iraq: Fighting in Disputed Territories Kills Civilians*, 2017-10-20, Rudaw, *Peshmerga, Iraqi Shiite militia resume clashes in Khurmatu as residents flee town*, 2017-10-26

 ¹⁸⁹ Niqash,' Nothing But Destruction', Tuz Khurmatu, Town Of Broken Hearts, 2017-11-08
 ¹⁹⁰ Reuters, Nearly 30,000 Kurds displaced from city near Kirkuk, 2017-10-25

¹⁹¹ Rudaw, Not safe for Kurds to return to 'out of control Khurmatu: Iraq minister, 2017-10-21

 ¹⁹² See Musings on Iraq: 2016-2017, <u>http://Musingssoniraq.blogspot.se/</u>
 ¹⁹³Ibid

¹⁹⁴ Musings on Iraq, Security in Iraq Oct 1-7, 2017, 2017-10-10

because of its strategic and delicate location. Not only is it connected to the major cities of Ramadi and Fallujah, it is also situated along the road leading to the holy Shiite cities of the south – Najaf and Karbala. Only members of the Iranian-backed militias – the Badr organisation and the AHH – have access to the town.¹⁹⁵ Banning the population of Jurf al-Sakhr from returning has raised controversy and resentment among Sunni politicians and the affected families who see the ban as a threat to the demographic composition of area. The upsurge in recent IS attacks has led to renewed interest in the problem because these might lead to new tensions, as well as exacerbate the grievances to those already affected by the situation.¹⁹⁶

Another sign of IS attempting to regroup in the region was a rare bombing in Dhi Qar in September of this year. Similar attacks took place in the governorates of Nasiriya and Karabla, and such attacks demonstrate the insurgents' capacity to infiltrate the Shiite heartland. Although sporadic, these attacks serve as an indicator that IS is determined to maintain a presence in Iraq.¹⁹⁷

The security void following the deployment of security forces to the fighting in the north has left the southern region open to reoccurring tribal clashes, criminal activity, and political violence.¹⁹⁸ The oil-rich Basra governorate is particularly susceptible, where fighting between rival tribes over farmland, state construction contracts, and land ownership continues to escalate in intensity. The surge in violence could undermine stability in Basra, which could deter future foreign investments in one of the county's vital oil and gas sectors. Basra accounts for over 95 per cent of Iraq's oil export.¹⁹⁹

Ongoing political rivalries and widespread corruption further add to the tension in the region. The head of the provincial council was arrested on bribery charges in July of this year. This was followed by the resignation of Basra's governor in August, who left for Iran after allegations of graft were brought against him.²⁰⁰

The southern governorates are likely to experience high levels of intra-Shia tensions in the upcoming elections, compounded by various influential militia groups backing different political agendas. Following IS territorial defeat in Iraq and Syria, the group is mostly likely to shift focus towards

¹⁹⁵ Niqash, Security or Demographics? Why Babel Province Has A Ghost Town, 2017-08-30

¹⁹⁶ Ibid

¹⁹⁷ Musings on Iraq, Security in Iraq Sep 8-14, 2017-09-19

¹⁹⁸ Musings on Iraq, Security In Iraq Aug 1-7, 2017, 2017-08-18, Iraqi News, Armed Tribal clash north of Basra leaves 5 casualties, 2017-04-12

¹⁹⁹ Reuters, *Tribal clashes, political void threaten oil installations in Iraq's south,* 2017-09-11

²⁰⁰Ibid

high-propaganda soft targets within segments of the Shia community, as well as religious sites, consequently inciting further sectarian tensions.²⁰¹

Interlocutors whom Lifos/Landinfo spoke to in Iraq and Amman further raised concerns over growing risks of a power-struggle between rival militia groups returning from the north. This is a situation that might ignite new bouts of violence in the region.²⁰²

4.9. The northern governorates of the Kurdistan Region of Iraq – KRI

The Kurdish authorities continue to have a strong grip on the security situation in the KRI. According to representatives from UNAMI whom Lifos spoke to in Erbil in March 2017, the situation remains contained in the region, but local authorities remain vigilant to insurgency activities. Home-grown sleeper cells have been identified, particularly in the Kalar area.²⁰³

The deteriorating economic situation due to falling oil prices and the costly campaign against IS continues to strain the local population. As a result, the region has witnessed an increase in the level of crime, mainly in organised crime such as drug and gold smuggling, as well as robberies.²⁰⁴

The security situation appears generally unchanged after the withdrawal of Kurdish Peshmerga forces from Kirkuk and other previously controlled territory in the disputed areas. Peshmerga forces continue to maintain control over KRI territory. However, the standoff with the central government following the referendum vote in favour of independence has brought about considerable infringement on the KRG's territorial authority in the region, a disposition the region has enjoyed since it regained autonomy in the aftermath of the Gulf War in 1991. On October 31st, 2017, Kurdish authorities handed over the main border crossing with Turkey, Ibrahim Khalil, to the central government forces.²⁰⁵ Subsequently, vehicles crossing the border are now subject to three checks carried out by Turkish, Iraqi, and Kurdish forces. Similar arrangements were undertaken at the Fish Khabur border crossing to Syria.²⁰⁶

Iran re-opened the border crossing with the KRI on October 25th, 2017, after having closed it on October 15th.²⁰⁷ Lifos has not been able to obtain any information confirming whether Iraqi forces have retained control of the Kurdish–Iranian border areas. Statements made by the Iraqi government in

²⁰¹Humanitarian and Development Programme, *IRAQ 2018 SCENARIOS: Planning After Mosul, July 2017*, p. 17

²⁰²Meeting with Iraq expert in Amman, 2017-02-27, Meeting with William Warda Baghdad, 2017-03-02

²⁰³ Meeting UNAMI, Erbil, 2017-03-07

²⁰⁴ Ibid

²⁰⁵ The New Arab, Iraq 'takes over' Turkey border crossing from Kurds, 2017-10-31

²⁰⁶ Reuters, Iraqi authorities gain first foothold at Kurdish frontier with Turkey, 2017-10-31

²⁰⁷ Rudaw, Updated: Iran shuts borders with Kurdistan Region, 2017-10-15

late September confirmed plans to take over the border areas between the KRI and Iran. $^{\rm 208}$

The central government further suspended all international flights from the KRI in an effort to pressure the KRG to annul the result of the referendum. Humanitarian, military, and diplomatic flights are reportedly exempted from the ban.²⁰⁹ Domestic flights between the KRI and Baghdad are still running.²¹⁰

The loss of control over the oil fields in Kirkuk, and a number of smaller fields in Ninewa, that were previously under Kurdish control is likely to deepen the KRG's already ailing economy. These losses have reduced the Kurdish region's oil exports by approximately 55 per cent, ending all hope for creating a self-sustaining economy separate from Baghdad.²¹¹ This will further put a strain on the KRG to pay salaries to its civil servants – most of whom have not received full pay in more than two years. The KRG also has more than 20 billion USD in debt in energy deals with both Turkey and Russia.²¹²

Local opposition to the various political parties and the KRG was also visible during the referendum.²¹³ These divisions are likely to deepen in the coming months as grievances continue to unfold. Many Kurds feel cheated by their own leaders within the KDP and PUK. This could trigger tensions among various groups, which could well generate sporadic bouts of violence. This was the case when angry protestors stormed the parliament amid Masoud Barzani's declaration to step down earlier in November this year.²¹⁴

In light of the prevailing circumstances, the KRG – landlocked, politically fragmented, and economically dependent on Baghdad – has little choice but to pursue a dialog with the central government. Prime Minister Abadi has agreed to pay the salaries of government employees, which in turn is likely to increase the central government's political leverage within the region.²¹⁵

5. The Humanitarian situation

5.1. Background

The humanitarian situation in Iraq continues to be on one of the largest and most volatile in the world.²¹⁶ Over 3 million persons are currently displaced,

²⁰⁸ Aljazeera, Iraqi forces plan takeover of Kurdish region's borders, 2017-09-29

²⁰⁹ BBC News, Iraq halts international flights to Kurdistan Region, 2017-09-29

²¹⁰ The Telegraph, Foreigners rush to leave Iraq's Kurdish territory ahead of flight ban imposed after independence referendum, 2017-09-29

²¹¹ Foreign Policy, Iraqi Kurdistan Was Never Ready for Statehood, 2017-10-31

²¹² Ibid

²¹³ Ibid

²¹⁴ PressTV, Protestors storm Iraqi Kurdistan parl. as Barzani resigns, 2017-10-29

²¹⁵ Al-Monitor, Why is Baghdad paying salaries of Kurdistan employees, 2017-10-27

²¹⁶ UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), *Iraq Humanitarian Response Plan 2017*, 2016-12-16, p. 4

dispersed across 99 districts and over 3,700 locations.²¹⁷ Around 15 million of Iraq's 36 million inhabitants live in conflict-affected areas, and an estimated 11 million people are in need of humanitarian assistance.²¹⁸ Humanitarian funding for the country is progressing at a slow pace, and the funding needed in accordance to the Humanitarian Response Plan for Iraq for 2017 is estimated to be 985 million USD. Only 48 per cent was raised as of August 31st of this year.²¹⁹

The United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs' (OCHA) report – <u>Iraq Humanitarian Response Plan 2017</u>, published in late December 2016 – predicts that the humanitarian situation is likely to worsen before families are able to re-establish their livelihoods and consolidate their households. The report further predicts that no measurable improvements can be expected until well into 2018.²²⁰

Three years of continuous fighting and economic stagnation have disrupted all aspects of Iraqi society. Poverty rates continue to fluctuate at around 22 to 23 per cent – as estimated in 2014^{221} – compared to 19 per cent in 2013. Poverty rates in areas earlier controlled by IS are reportedly higher, where poverty rates in the governorates of Salah al-Din, Ninewa, Anbar, and Diyala ranged from 20 to 45 per cent in the past two years.²²² In the KRI, poverty rates reportedly quadrupled, from 3 per cent to 15 per cent,²²³ and unemployment remains relatively high at 16 per cent in 2016.²²⁴

Over 5 million persons are in need of livelihood assistance across Iraq. Conflict and displacement are the main causes preventing access to sustainable livelihood. The majority of IDPs rely on savings and family support, which in many cases prove unsustainable in the long run. The governorates of Anbar, Ninewa, and Salah al-Din have experienced the greatest limitations on livelihood opportunities.²²⁵

5.2. Community services

The lack of adequate access to community services, and the slow progress in rebuilding the damage and devastation to the infrastructure in the post ISera, are probably the most compelling challenges awaiting the Iraqi

²¹⁹ OCHA, Humanitarian Bulletin Iraq, August 2017, 2017-09-01

²¹⁷ IOM, Displacement Tracking Matrix, DTM Round 82, October 2017

²¹⁸ United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), *Iraq Humanitarian Response Plan 2017*, 2016-12-16, p. 6

²²⁰ United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), *Iraq Humanitarian Response Plan 2017*, 2016-12-16, p. 4

²²¹ UNICEF, *Child Poverty in Iraq*, January 2017, p. 11, UNDP, *About Iraq*, 2017, World Bank in Iraq, *Overview*, 2017-04-01

²²² Middle East Monitor, Poverty rates exceed 45% in Iraq, 2017-08-10

 ²²³ Rudaw, Poverty Rate in Kurdistan Region quadrupled to 15 percent, official, 2016-12-28

²²⁴ Trading Economics, Iraq Unemployment Rate

²²⁵ UN Office for the the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), *Iraq: 2017 Humanitarian Needs Overview*, 2017-03-07, p. 27
government now that the military campaign against IS has come to an end. Lack of services is likely to prolong the displacement of civilians affected by the conflict. This in turn could trigger rising frustration and tensions within the IDP populations and host communities, who are growing weary of the strains it is posing on their own resources and the social tensions that follow as a result.

The health system in Iraq is faltering at all levels due to ongoing conflicts, displacement, and disease outbreaks. Lack of funding and human resources have caused significant disruptions to the health sector in the country. Almost 10 million persons are reportedly in need of medical assistance. The most severely affected areas are Mosul, Anbar, and Salah al-Din, where approximately 23 hospitals and over 230 health facilities are either completely or partially non-functional.²²⁶ The World Health Organisation (WHO) and health cluster partners continue to work closely with the government to deliver assistance in needy areas. According to the WHO's latest <u>Situation report</u> from September 2017, the organisation is now dedicating special efforts in the former conflict areas of Kirkuk, Anbar, and West Mosul where populations are suffering from limited accessibility to health services due to damaged health infrastructure and a shortage of health care workers.²²⁷

The ongoing crisis is also having a detrimental effect on the education sector. Over 3.7 million children are reportedly affected, including 1.4 million IDP children and 1 million children in host communities directly affected by the IDP influx. This also includes the almost 600,000 children returning to newly liberated areas.²²⁸

Fewer than half of the IDP children living in camps, and only around 30 per cent of out-of-camp IDP children, attend schools. Many schools are overcrowded and operate on two or three shifts per day. Teacher shortages are another challenge facing the education sector. Moreover, over 45 per cent of children in the conflict areas are unable to attend school because their parents are unable to pay for school materials or school transport. Explosive hazards further hamper accessibility to schools in conflict-ridden areas. Over 3,000 IDPs are sheltering in schools throughout Iraq, most in the Ninewa and Salah al-Din governorates.²²⁹

The United Nations Children and Emergency Fund, UNICEF, continues to address educational needs in Iraq. Despite faltering funds, and through increased community engagement and local ownership, the organisation was

²²⁸ UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), *Iraq: 2017 Humanitarian Needs Overview*, 2017-03-07, p. 26

²²⁶ UN Office for the the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), *Iraq: 2017 Humanitarian Needs Overview*, 2017-03-07, p. 27

²²⁷World Health Organisation (WHO), *Situation report issue number 7 01 September -30 September 2017*, October 2017

²²⁹UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), *Iraq: 2017 Humanitarian Needs Overview*, 2017-03-07, p. 26

able open temporary (pre-fab) learning spaces for over 38,000 children, thereby realising 76 per cent of the annual target. The organisation has further facilitated the delivery of educational material to nearly 600,000 children. However, school dropout and non-enrolment continue to be major challenges.²³⁰

Vulnerable residents and IDP households are at risk of becoming food insecure due to dwindling livelihoods and protracted displacement. Crop production is seriously affected by reduced access to agricultural land, partly due to the presence of explosive remnants of the conflict, but also due to previous IS occupation. For example, around 40 per cent of wheat production was previously under IS control. According to OCHA estimates, over 3 million people are likely to suffer from food insecurity as a result of the conflict, and liberated areas in Mosul, Hawija, and Anbar will be in need of food assistance in the near future. ²³¹

The need for shelter and other non-food item assistance is estimated to reach almost 4 million people. This is largely due to new displacements generated by recent military offensives over the course of this year and the continued need for repairs to existing IDP shelters, as well as the deteriorating living standards for other groups in need. Around 1 million IDPs living in camps will need continued shelter and non-food assistance in 2017, and many returnees will need shelter assistance to re-establish their lives. Homes previously destroyed, looted, and burnt stand abandoned during years of absence. Property rights and ownership need to be addressed, particularly because many property owners lost their documentation when IS took over their areas of residence. In addition, returning residents will need assistance to remove rubble and unsafe structures in order to rebuild their homes.²³²

5.3. The situation for returnees

The number of returnees increased over the reporting period. The majority of returnees stem from Anbar (45 per cent) followed by Ninewa (8 per cent) and Salah al-Din (7 per cent).²³³

Concerns have been raised over the severity of practices and policies aimed at forcing people to leave their area of displacement. These practices include forced evictions, forcible transfers of displaced persons, mass arrests, and demolition of homes. Other coercive measures include confiscating documents, restricting movement, and applying discriminatory practices with regard to access to services.²³⁴

²³⁰ UNICEF, Iraq Humanitarian Situation Report, September 2017

²³¹ UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), *Iraq: 2017 Humanitarian Needs Overview*, 2017-03-07, p. 20

²³² Ibid, p. 22-23

²³³ IOM, Displacment Tracking Matrix, DTM Round 82, October 2017

²³⁴ UN Office for the the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), *Iraq: 2017 Humanitarian Needs Overview*, 2017-03-07, p. 14

Refugees International published a report <u>*Too Much Too Soon*</u> that raises concerns about forced and coerced returns, as well as a lack of humanitarian response from the government of Iraq to those affected by the campaign against IS, whereby the government has come to rely heavily on international assistance to IDPs.²³⁵

The circumstances of return for IDPs differ depending on the person's place of origin. One of the most pressing concerns raised by people contemplating returning is security, most notably the fear of retribution and revenge by people taking the law into their own hands.²³⁶ Another issue of concern is the prospect of making a livelihood. A lack of documentation makes it difficult for returnees to gain access to services. A related issue is proof of ownership of property and land, which is difficult because much of the documentation was destroyed by IS. Lack of community services is another compelling reason deterring IDPs from returning.²³⁷

Reportedly, civil servants who were allowed to continue their work in their area of displacement were later told that they either had to return or forfeit their salaries. Other IDPs received notifications of eviction. There have also been cases of persons who had their travel permissions rejected and therefore were prevented from returning.²³⁸

Despite the challenges facing returnees, many are still opting to return. Of the almost 1 million civilians who fled Mosul, over 300,000²³⁹ have returned. The majority of these are residents of East Mosul. Conditions in western Mosul remain difficult because large parts were completely destroyed. The remainder are still displaced either living in camps or with relatives.²⁴⁰

The flow of returnees to Hawija was swift after the area was retaken from IS. Of the 47,000 persons displaced, only 11,000 remained displaced as of the end of October of this year despite a lack return procedures, a shortage of basic services, and explosives hazards.²⁴¹

5.4. Earthquake hits Iran–Iraq border areas

A 7.3 magnitude earthquake struck the Iran–Iraq border on November 12th, 2017. The quake hit close to the areas of Halabja and southeast Sulaimaniya. Most of the death toll and casualties were recorded on the Iranian side of the border²⁴², with over 400 killed.²⁴³ The quake killed seven

²³⁵ Grisgraber, D, Refugee International, Too Much Too Soon. September 2017, p. 5

²³⁶ Ibid p. 6

²³⁷ Ibid p. 9

²³⁸ Ibid p. 12

²³⁹ IOM, Iraq Mission, *Displacement Tracking Matrix, DTM*, http://iraqdtm.iom.int/EmergencyTracking.aspx

²⁴⁰ abcNews, Iraqis rebuild in Mosul after the defeat of ISIS, 2017-11-08

²⁴¹ OCHA, Humanitarian Bulletin Iraq, October 2017, 2017-11-02,

²⁴² Aljazeera, Iran-Iraq earthquake: *More than 300 die in heavy tremor*, 2017-11-13

²⁴³ The Guardian, Iran-Iraq earthquake death toll climbs to more than 400, 2017-11-13

and injured over 500 on the Iraqi side. The most extensive damage was reported in Darbandikhan, east of Sulaimaniya. Homes and buildings suffered extensive structural damage.²⁴⁴

6.1. Minorities

The future of Iraq's minority population remains to some extent uncertain, despite the removal of IS from previously held territory. Fears appear to have shifted from responding to the immediate humanitarian crises to larger apprehensions about the future after IS.

There are no direct armed confrontations taking place today in the areas that host Iraq's ethnic and religious minority groups. The liberation of areas retaken by IS, and the geopolitical ramifications following the withdrawal of the Kurdish forces from the disputed areas, have had an impact on the demographic balances in the home communities that make up Iraq's ethnoreligious minorities, which are primarily located in the disputed areas. This in turn has renewed former tensions and led to new power struggles, supported by external actors, over the hegemony of the area.

Rivalries between the various minority groups on the Ninewa plains intensified following the fall of the Saddam regime in 2003, and these rivalries have continued in the area. Emboldened by the ascendancy of the Shia powers in Baghdad, groups of Shia Shabak embarked on expansive land encroachment, allegedly financially backed by Iran²⁴⁵ and Baghdadbased Shia groups.²⁴⁶ This was mainly the case in in Bartalla and Qaraqosh, both towns that Christians identify as purely Christian areas.²⁴⁷ Reportedly, the majority of the returnees to Bartella are Shabaks, as well as Arab IDPs. The majority of Christians have not returned.²⁴⁸ The same is reported for Qaraqosh²⁴⁹. The new demographics are illustrative of the significant changes in the political and security dynamics in the Ninewa plains.²⁵⁰

Local security and defence forces, consisting of multiple Christian, Shabak, and Turkmen forces, have proliferated as the result of the post-IS dynamics that have emerged in the Ninewa plains. Each pursues a different political agenda. Subsequently, this has triggered further concerns in the Christian community, both within their own community and toward the communities of their perceived rivals in Ninewa Plain. Given their strained relations, and

²⁴⁶ Global Public Policy Institute, *Report: Qaraqosh, Hamdaniya District*, 2017-08-05
²⁴⁷ Wirya, K., Fawaz, L., Middle East Research Institute (MERI), *The Christians*

²⁴⁴ Ibid

²⁴⁵ Wirya, K., Fawaz, L., Middle East Research Institute (MERI), *The Christians Perceptions of Reconciliation and Conflict*, September 2017, p. p. 8

Perceptions of Reconciliation and Conflict, September 2017, p. 8

²⁴⁸ Global Public Policy Institute, Report: Qaraqosh, Hamdaniya District, 2017-08-05

²⁴⁹ Reuters, *Iraqi Christians return to ransacked town with fear and hope*, 2017-04-18

²⁵⁰ Global Public Policy Institute, Report: Qaraqosh, Hamdaniya District, 2017-08-05

rivalry for power and domination, their relations are likely to suffer more as a result.²⁵¹ Christian militia groups received funding and weapons from the KDP and various Assyrian political parties, whilst Shabak militia forces operate under the 30th Brigade, which in practice falls under the leadership of the Badr Brigade. Additionally, the 30th Brigade also incorporates a Christian sub-force known as the Babylon Brigade.²⁵²

The Shabak forces' integration in the PMU has helped promote them as potential stakeholders in the region. Shabak forces are also known to have been involved in both frontline fighting and in holding areas and have gained a reputation for harsh treatment and retaliation against Arabs. The forces continue to control checkpoints in Bartella and on the outskirts of Mosul.²⁵³

However, divided views over who is best suited to protect the Christian community has driven a wedge between the different groups, resulting in Baghdad and the KRG having their own Christian affiliates.²⁵⁴ The competition between the different Christian groups is an additional source of tension that could have a negative impact on the stability of the Christian population in the region as a whole. How this is likely to play out in the aftermath of the Kurdish forces' withdrawal from the disputed areas has brought further uncertainty to the Christian community's future in Iraq.²⁵⁵

The Christian community of Baghdad, which once hosted about half of Iraq's Christian population²⁵⁶, continues to diminish. Eight churches closed in 2017 due to low attendance brought about by the large numbers leaving the capital. Many fled to the KRI, together with other Christians from other parts of the country. The KRI witnessed an increase in the numbers of newly opened churches in the region, and the latest was in June of this year. Many Christians have found refuge among Kurdistan's already robust Chaldean Community. Those who left the country opted to travel to Jordan, Lebanon, and Turkey.²⁵⁷

Christian IDPs residing in the KRI with no immediate family ties often rent private houses as an alternative. However, the protracted situation is posing a financial strain on the families, particularly for those whose income stemmed from activities in their hometowns. Rents are increasing and

²⁵¹ Wirya, K., Fawaz, L., Middle East Research Institute (MERI), *The Christians Perceptions of Reconciliation and Conflict*, September 2017, p. 14

²⁵² Global Public Policy Institute, Report: Qaraqosh, Hamdaniya District, 2017-08-05

 ²⁵³Wirya, K., Fawaz, L., Middle East Research Institute (MERI), *The Christians Perceptions of Reconciliation and Conflict*, September 2017, p. 14
²⁵⁴ Ibid

²⁵⁵ Aljazeera, Iraq's Christians worry over Iraqi-Kurdish conflict, 2017-11-07

²⁵⁶ Wirya, K., Fawaz, L., Middle East Research Institute (MERI), *The Christians Perceptions of Reconciliation and Conflict*, September 2017, p. 5

²⁵⁷ Kurdistan24, 8 Churches in Baghdad close in 2017 as threatened Christian population in Iraq shrinks, 2017-08-02

overcrowding is common, with several families often sharing a single house.²⁵⁸

Similarly, Yezidis are also caught up between the KRG and the Iraqi central government. Like many minority groups, thousands of Yezidis were relocated from the mountain areas of Sinjar as a result of the "Arabisation" campaign initiated by the Saddam regime, who declared them as Arabs rather than Kurds. Following the fall of the Saddam regime, the KRG has emphasised the Kurdish identity of the Yezidis in an effort to reinforce Kurdish claims on the disputed areas that include the Sinjar Mountains. The question of the Yezidis' identity has diverse political implications for external political actors who each seek to define Yezidis in accordance to their own political agenda.²⁵⁹

The atrocities committed against the Yezidis make them reluctant to return. Of the 550,000 Yezdis who lived in Iraq, approximately 90,000 have emigrated. Many others are trying to leave because they do not see a future in Iraq. Three years have passed since IS attacked the Yezidi community, and although the Sinjar area has long been liberated, 75 per cent of the community remains displaced. One reason has been the conflict between the KDP and the PPK in the Ninewa plains. Another reason is the growing presence of the PMU forces in the area.²⁶⁰

The Turkmen have long felt marginalised in Iraq, first by Saddam Hussein's "Arabisation" campaign, and later by so-called "Kurdisation" attempts of the Kurds. This was, up until October of this year, the case in Kirkuk. The Turkmen were also strongly opposed to the Kurdish referendum because they saw it as a further consolidation of power over the country's oil revenues.²⁶¹ The issue of the referendum has also contributed to splitting the Turkmen community because Turkmen in Kirkuk and Erbil differ in their stances on Kurdish independency. Some Turkmen support the territorial integrity of Iraq, while others favour cohabitation with the Kurds, a common view observed by the Turkmen in Erbil.²⁶²

However, the withdrawal of the Kurdish authority from Kirkuk might well tilt the balance in the Turkmen's favour. Much will depend on the future governance of the governorate and how this plays out for the Turkmen community.

Thousands of Shia Turkmen from Ninewa, predominately Tal Afar, who fled IS in 2014 were relocated to the south. They settled in mosques and dormitories in various locations between Najaf and Karbala. The group is

²⁵⁸ Minority Rights Group International, *Crossroads: The future of Iraq's minorities after ISIS*, June 2017, p. 16

 ²⁵⁹ Yahya, M., Carnegie Middle East Center, Diwan, Unmagical Mountain, 2017-03-2017
²⁶⁰ Al-Monitor, For many of Iraq's Yazidis, going home is not an option, 2017-06-14

²⁶¹ Al-Monitor, *Iraq's Turkmen areas become battlefields in Kurdish referendum debate,* 2017-08-13

²⁶² Al-Monitor, Kurdistan referendum leaves Iraq's Turkmen in quandary, 2017-09-18

hesitant to return for fear of further sectarian violence. Many appear to have settled and found work and are for that reason unwilling to return because they are uncertain of the future that awaits them upon their return.²⁶³ Nonetheless, there are those who believe they can overcome these difficulties upon returning to Tal Afar.²⁶⁴

The situation of the Kurds in the disputed areas after the Kurdish withdrawal in October of this year appears at present to be calm. Other than the information provided in the earlier sections of the report, there is nothing to indicate any escalation in the situation. Lifos continues to follow events closely.

6.2. Family members of IS affiliates and supporters

As mentioned in previous sections in the report, the situation of family members of former IS affiliates and supporters remains quite precarious. Policy measures undertaken by local authorities and tribal councils in ISliberated areas to ban family members of IS affiliates appear to serve a number of purposes. Other than imposing local justice through collective punishment, the policies also serve as a way avoid cycles of revenge between members of the community that took opposing sides during the IS invasion.

An Iraqi parliamentarian whom Lifos/Landinfo spoke to in Baghdad maintained that authorities consider "immediate family members" of IS affiliates to include the father, son, or husband.²⁶⁵ Family members are stripped of their property, and their ration cards are suspended. Families that kill their IS-affiliated family members or hand them over to the authorities are subsequently exempted.²⁶⁶ The same parliamentarian further stated that accusations of IS affiliation brought against persons are often unfounded, speculative, or arbitrary.²⁶⁷

The future prospects of these family members remain uncertain. The measures undertaken to ban these members are likely to stigmatise these families for generations to come, as well as to limit any means of a sustainable livelihood and doom them to protracted and multiple displacements.²⁶⁸

Hisham al-Hashimi, a researcher on armed militias, maintains that dealing with the family members is likely to be one of the government's biggest challenges. Al-Hashimi is of the opinion that victimising family members

²⁶⁴ Ibid

²⁶³ Niqash, Stay Or Go? Displaced In Southern Iraq Refuse To Return to Mosul, 2017-08-03

²⁶⁵ Meeting with Iraqi parliamentarian, Baghdad 2017-03-02

²⁶⁶ Human Rights Watch, Iraq: Displacement, Detention of Suspected "ISIS Families", 2017-03-05

²⁶⁷ Meeting with Iraqi parliamentarian, Baghdad 2017-03-02

²⁶⁸ Meeting with parliamentarian, Baghdad 2017-03-02

could push these stigmatised members into becoming IS's next recruits. Reportedly, there are about 100,000 persons with family ties to IS affiliates.²⁶⁹

Notwithstanding the prevailing circumstances, the situation is difficult to assess. The government does not retain full control in cities liberated from IS, and so far has not been able to restore minimum services to these hardhit areas. Security is often controlled by a patchwork of official, semiofficial, and unofficial groups, which range from regular security forces to PMUs and tribal militia groups.²⁷⁰

Reportedly, Iraqi authorities are holding 1,400 foreign wives and children of suspected IS fighters. Most of them come from Turkey and former Soviet states such Tajikistan, Azerbaijan, and Russia. The family members are held in a camp south of Mosul, where they are living under difficult conditions. Most of the women surrendered to the Kurdish forces along with their husbands. The Kurds handed the women and children over to the Iraqi forces but kept the men. Concerns have been raised of tensions arising between locals and those living in the camps.²⁷¹

6.3. **Women**

During times of conflict, women and girls are at greater risk of genderspecific harm. The ongoing crises continue to target women and girls, exposing them to all kinds of violations. Displaced women are particularly vulnerable.

Women with male relatives who were formerly affiliated to IS are detained in camps, with no future prospects of leaving the camp or supporting their family members. There have been reports of prostitution and drug abuse taking place in the camps.²⁷²

The severity of sexual violence in Iraq is alarming. Violations are committed against women and girls when fleeing and while in displacement. Women and girls in displacement face partner violence, sexual exploitation, harassment, and honour killings. About 48 per cent of IDP families live in communities where domestic violence is a top protection concern.²⁷³ Female-headed households, adolescent girls, and women and girls with disabilities are more susceptible to abuse and more frequently face challenges accessing humanitarian aid.²⁷⁴

²⁷⁰Niqash, Fuelling The Fight? Never Ending Story Of Extremism in Iraq, 2017-11-16 ²⁷¹ Reuters, Exclusive: Iraq holding 1,400 foreign wives, children of suspected Islamic State fighters, 2017-09-10

²⁶⁹ Niqash, Fuelling The Fight? Never Ending Story Of Extremism in Iraq, 2017-11-16

²⁷² Al-Monitor, Islamic State families fear persecution in Iraq, 20107-06-07

²⁷³ UN Office for the the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), *Iraq: 2017 Humanitarian Needs Overview*, 2017-03-07, p. 15

²⁷⁴ Ibid

Women who married IS fighters, with or without consent, risk stigmatisation and collective punishment based on suspicion of affiliation to the group.²⁷⁵ Even their children risk stigmatisation.²⁷⁶

Over 6,800 Yezidis were kidnapped by IS, and about 3,000 of them are still believed to be held captive ²⁷⁷A UN report based on interviews with survivors of sexual violence committed by IS highlights gaps in the Iraqi legal system when it comes to providing adequate protection to victims of sexual and domestic violence. The report further includes abuses committed by groups fighting against IS militants. The crimes include "revenge attacks" carried out against women thought to be affiliated with IS, sometimes sanctioned by tribal leaders. ²⁷⁸

Marriage and birth certificates issued by IS are not recognised by Iraqi or Kurdish authorities, leaving women and children with no legal status, particularly children born as result of sexual slavery. UNHCR has identified some 800 births registered by IS in areas previously under its control.²⁷⁹

6.4. Children

The three years of violence following IS's territorial takeover in 2014 have had an overwhelming impact on children's lives in Iraq. Half of the IDP population are children, and around 5 million children are in need of humanitarian assistance. More than 4,600 have been separated from their parents, putting them at risk of being exploited and abused.²⁸⁰

Children who lived under IS-controlled areas often experience harsh treatment because they are perceived to be affiliated with IS. Armed groups have used children in combat, and IS is thought to have recruited around 2,000 child soldiers in Iraq and Syria.²⁸¹

HRW reports on young Yezidi boys enrolling in PKK militia groups in Sinjar to fight "for revenge" for the atrocities committed against the Yezidis. Accordingly, the forces offer the boys training and weapons, encouraging the boys to join. Even if it would appear that the boys join of their own accord, the recruitment cannot be regarded as "voluntary" because it involves minors, according to HRW. HRW documented 29 cases where PKK recruited children. Conditions in the training camps are difficult, and the children are not allowed to contact their families or to leave.²⁸² However, it is not only vengeance that is the driving force behind the

²⁷⁵ Reuters, *Iraq must ensure Islamic State's victims of sexual violence see justice: UN*, 2017-08-22

 ²⁷⁶ Human Rights Watch, *Iraq: Sunni Women Tell of ISIS Detention, Torture,* 2017-02-20
²⁷⁷ Reuters, *Iraq must ensure Islamic State's victims of sexual violence see justice: UN,* 2017-08-22

²⁰¹⁷⁻⁰⁸⁻. ²⁷⁸ Ibid

²⁷⁹ Ibid

²⁸⁰ UNICEF, No Where to Go, Iraqi Children Trapped in Cycles of Violence, June 2017

²⁸¹ Alshahid, *Cubs to lions: What is next for ISIL's Child Soldiers*, November 2017

²⁸² Human Right Watch, Stop Recruiting Child Soldiers in Iraq, 2017-01-04

recruitment, but a way to escape desperate circumstances brought about by living in camps without prospects for a livelihood.²⁸³ HRW has also reported on Iraqi government-backed Sunni tribal militias – *Hash al-Asha ´ri* – recruiting child soldiers to fight in the Mosul offensive.²⁸⁴

The hardships have also led to an increase in child marriage and child labour.

Islamist parties in the Iraqi parliament are renewing attempts to amend the marriage law to allow men to marry girls as young as nine years old. The bill, submitted by the National Iraqi Alliance, proposes that courts should follow the rulings of the religious scholars for Sunni and Shia sects when deciding on personal status issues. The choice of religious school depends on the husband's faith, and critics of the amendment have rejected the proposal and described it a breach to the constitution.²⁸⁵

High rates of unemployment have forced children into the labour market, particularly in female-headed households were unemployment is significantly higher. Between 68 and 75 per cent of children under the age of 15 are working. ²⁸⁶

Life appears to be gradually coming back in the areas liberated from IS. Local authorities are taking steps to restart schools, and projects to reconstruct and rehabilitate schools in Mosul are being implemented. Children have been particularly traumatised by IS in the three years IS held a grip on the city, and experts believe that it will take a long time for these children to overcome their traumatic experiences. Schools in other areas previously under IS control have been extensively damaged. About 70–80 per cent of schools (approximately 1,500) in Anbar are destroyed. Some education services in Fallujah have been restored with temporary schools and with the help of international aid. Basra, which did not witness any fighting, abolished makeshift temporary schools and demanded the construction of 1,000 permanent schools. However, this was not realised because local authorities were declared bankrupt. The authorities are now seeking relief in order to complete the project.²⁸⁷

7. List of references

7.1. Electronic sources

ABC News, Iraqis rebuild in Mosul after the defeat of ISIS, 2017-11-08, http://abcnews.go.com/International/iraqis-rebuild-mosul-defeat-isis/story?id=50994577

²⁸³ Ibid

²⁸⁴ Human Rights Watch, *Iraq: Militias Recruiting Children*, 2016-08-30

²⁸⁵ Al-Monitor, Iraqi Islamists MP's proposal would allow child marriage, 2017-11-16

²⁸⁶ UN Office for the the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), *Iraq: 2017 Humanitarian Needs Overview*, 2017-03-07, p. 20

²⁸⁷Alshahid, Educational life has begun to pick up in Mosul, 2017-11-17

Aljazeera Centre for Studies, *The Battle of Western Mosul: Stakes and prospects*, 2017-03-14, <u>http://studies.aljazeera.net/en/positionpapers/2017/03/battle-western-mosul-stakes-prospects-170314092835717.html</u>

Aljazeera, *Iraqi government rejects Kurdish move for independence*, 2017-06-09, <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/06/iraqi-government-rejects-kurdish-move- Violence</u> <u>still plagues Christians in Iraq independence-170609093336816.html</u>

Aljazeera, *Deadly suicide bombings hit shopping district in Mosul*, 2017-06-24, <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/06/deadly-suicide-bombings-hit-shopping-district-mosul-170624075049856.html</u>

Aljazeera, *Iraqi forces plan takeover of Kurdish region's borders*, 2017-09-29, <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/09/iraqi-forces-plan-takeover-kurdish-region-borders-170929184841868.html</u>

Aljazeera, *Iraq Report: Altun Kupri town seized from Kurdish Peshmerga*, 2017-10-20, <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/10/iraq-army-seizes-town-erbil-fierce-clashes-171020101628079.html</u>

Aljazeera, *Iraq: Twin suicide attacks kill at least five in Kirkuk*, 2017-11-05, <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/11/iraq-twin-suicide-attacks-kill-kirkuk-171105143523314.html</u>

Aljazeera, *Iraq's Christians worry over Iraqi-Kurdish conflict*, 2017-11-07, <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/11/iraqs-christians-worry-iraqi-kurdish-conflict-171107124549838.html</u>

Aljazeera, *Iraqi forces advance on ISIL-held Rawa in Anbar*, 2017-11-11, <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/11/iraqi-forces-advance-isil-held-rawa-anbar-171111172256115.html</u>

Aljazeera, Iran-Iraq earthquake: *More than 300 die in heavy tremor*, 2017-11-13, <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/11/northern-iraq-rocked-72-magnitude-earthquake-171112184114150.html</u>

AlMada Newspaper, فرق محليّة تلاحق مؤيّدي داعش فـي مناطق الموصل, 2017-10-04, <u>http://almadapaper.net/ar/news/536344/%D9%81%D8%B1%D9%82-</u> <u>%D9%85%D8%AD%D9%84%D9%8A%D8%A9-</u> <u>%D8%AA%D9%84%D8%A7%D8%AD%D9%82-</u> <u>%D9%85%D8%A4%D9%8A%D8%AF%D9%8A-</u> <u>%D8%AF%D8%A7%D8%B9%D8%B4-%D9%81%D9%80%D9%8A-</u> <u>%D9%85%D9%86%D8%A7%D8%B7%D9%82-%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%85</u>

Al-Monitor, *IS cells lurking in Iraq's Anbar continue to strike liberated areas*, 2016-11-29, <u>http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2016/11/fallujah-anbar-iraq-security-islamic-state.html</u>

Al-Monitor, *Why Iraq's Sunnis fear new PMU law*, 2016-12-01, <u>http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2016/11/pmu-iraq-security-forces-shiite-sunni.html</u>

Al-Monitor, *Why Iraq's law on Popular Mobilization Units isn't that popular*, 2017-03-08, <u>http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/en/originals/2017/03/iraq-election-pmu-shiite-militias-abadi.html</u>

Al-Monitor, *Liberation of Iraq's Hawija delayed yet again*, 2017-04-30, <u>https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/en/originals/2017/04/hawija-iraq-mosul-baghdad-peshmerga.html</u>

Al-Monitor, *Tehran and Washington set for proxy clash on the Syrian-Iraqi border*, 2107-06-01, <u>http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/06/syria-iraq-mosul-anbar-pmu-us-iran.html</u>

Al-Monitor, *Islamic State families fear persecution in Iraq*, 20107-06-07, <u>https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/06/iraq-isis-families-shahama-camp-fallujah-tikrit.html</u>

Al-Monitor, *Planning minister: Iraq needs \$100 billion for post-IS reconstruction*, 2017-07-07, <u>http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/07/iraq-minister-planing-salman-jumaili-liberated-areas.html</u>

Al-Monitor, *Mosul becomes 'graveyard' for foreign jihadists*, 2017-07-08, <u>http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/afp/2017/07/iraq-conflict-mosul-jihadists.html</u>

Al-Monitor, *Islamic Supreme Council of Iraq at risk of fragmentation*, 2017-07-09, <u>http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/07/iraq-islamic-supreme-council-ammar-hakim.html</u>

Al-Monitor, *Is Iran running Iraq's Popular Mobilization Units?*, 2017-07-11, http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/07/iraq-mosul-pmu-us-abadi.html

Al-Monitor, *Iraq's Turkmen areas become battlefields in Kurdish referendum debate*, 2017-08-13, <u>https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/08/turkmen-kurdistan-independence-referendum-iraq.html</u>

Al-Monitor, *Kurdistan referendum leaves Iraq's Turkmen in quandary*, 2017-09-18, <u>https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/09/turkey-iraqi-kurdistan-referendum-turkmens-quandary.html</u>

Al-Monitor, *Anbar op aims to restore Iraqi-Syrian border*, 2017-09-26, <u>https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/09/qaim-akashat-iraq-syria-anbar.html</u>

Al-Monitor, *Why is Baghdad paying salaries of Kurdistan employees*, 2017-10-27, <u>https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/10/baghdad-erbil-kurdistan-iraq-salaries.html</u>

Al-Arabiya, ISIS car bombs kills 14 in Iraq's capital Baghdad, 2017-01-05, http://english.alarabiya.net/en/News/middle-east/2017/01/05/ISIS-car-bomb-kills-6-in-Baghdad.html

Alshahid, Volunteers come together to clean up church in Tel Kayf, 2017-11-09, https://alshahidwitness.com/volunteers-clean-church-tel-kayf/

Alshahid, *Cubs to lions: What is next for ISIL's Child Soldiers*, 2017-11-13, <u>https://alshahidwitness.com/cubs-lions-next-isil-child-soldiers/</u>

Alshahid, *Educational life has begun to pick up in Mosul*, 2017-11-17, <u>https://alshahidwitness.com/education-mosul-rehabilitation/</u>

Alwaght News & Analysis, *What's behind postponing Iraq's Expected Sunni Conference?*, 2017-07-18, <u>http://alwaght.com/en/News/104116/What%E2%80%99s-Behind-Postponing-Iraq%E2%80%99s-Expected-Sunni-Conference</u>?

Anadolu Agency (AA), *Iraq: 9 killed in clashes near Mosul Dam*, 2017-10-18, http://aa.com.tr/en/middle-east/iraq-9-killed-in-clashes-near-mosul-dam/940661

Anadolu Agency (AA), *Baghdad urges Peshmerga to withdraw to pre-2003 borders*, 2017-10-30, <u>http://aa.com.tr/en/middle-east/baghdad-urges-peshmerga-to-withdraw-to-pre-2003-borders/951589</u>

The Atlantic, *The Shia Militias in Iraq, They're essential to the fight against ISIS. But What Happens when Islamic State is gone?*, 2016-12-22, https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2016/12/shia-militias-iraq-isis/510938/

BBC News, *Iraqi Sunni protest clashes in Hawija leave many dead*, 2013-04-23, <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-22261422</u>

BBC News, *IS conflict: Baghdad suicide car bomb blast kills 35*, 2017-01-02, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-38488091

BBC News, *Inside the Iraqi courts sentencing IS suspects to death*, 2017-09-02, <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-41110412</u>

BBC News, *Iraqi forces launch offensive to retake Hawija*, 2017-09-21, <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-41346427</u>

BBC News, *Iraqi Kurdistan votes in independence referendum*, 2017-09-25, <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-41382494</u>

BBC News, *Iraq halts international flights to Kurdistan Region*, 2017-09-29, <u>http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-41440747</u>

BBC News, *Iraq takes disputed areas as Kurds 'withdraw to 2014 lines'*, 2017-10-18, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-41663350

BBC News, Iraqi forces launch on last IS bastion of al-Qaim, 2017-10-26, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-41760479

Business Insider, ISIS fighters, once bent on martyrdom, surrender en masse from last Iraqi stronghold, 2017-10-09, <u>http://nordic.businessinsider.com/isis-fighters-surrender-en-mass-iraq-2017-10?r=US&IR=T</u>

BuzzFeed News, *After the Caliphate*, 2017-02-11, <u>https://www.buzzfeed.com/borzoudaragahi/after-isis?utm_term=.dqG3Dyg2Y#.rkN94BOxP</u>

CBS, Civilians return to Kirkuk as Iraq's Kurds lose more ground, 2017-10-17, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/kirkuk-kurds-iraq-lose-sinjar-civilians-return/

Center for Security Policy, *Iraqi Kurds Face Tensions from Iraq, Iran and Turkey after Independence Referendum*, 2017-09-26, https://www.centerforsecuritypolicy.org/2017/09/26/iraqi-kurds-face-tension-from-iraq-iran-and-turkey-after-independence-referendum/

CNN, ISIS 'executes' 232 near Mosul, takes thousands as human shields, UN says, 2016-10-29, http://edition.cnn.com/2016/10/28/middleeast/iraq-mosul-isis/index.html

Connelly, M., Is Barzani Stepping Down or Stepping up?, 2017-11-09, http://carnegieendowment.org/sada/74684

Current Terror-Alert Status, *Hash Al_Shaabi Repels ISIS' Attacks on Key Mountains in Diyala Proveince*, 2016-12-25, <u>http://terror-alert.com/news/hashd-al-shaabi-repels-isis-attacks-on-key-mountains-in-diyala-province?uid=3464</u>

Deutsche Welle (DW), *Iraqi forces enter Kurdish-controlled Kirkuk*, 2017-10-16, http://www.dw.com/en/iraqi-forces-enter-kurdish-controlled-kirkuk/a-40962629 Foreign Policy, *Iraqi Kurdistan Was Never Ready for Statehood*, 2017-10-31, http://foreignpolicy.com/2017/10/31/iraqi-kurdistan-was-never-ready-for-statehood/

Global Public Policy Institute, *Report: Qaraqosh, Hamdaniya District,* 2017-08-05, http://www.gppi.net/publications/iraq-after-isil-qaraqosh-hamdaniya-district/

Grisgraber, D, Refugee International, *Too Much Too Soon*. September 2017, https://static1.squarespace.com/static/506c8ea1e4b01d9450dd53f5/t/59c97f39e3df28de054 62ee3/1506377547899/2017.09.26+Iraq.pdf

The Guardian, *More than* 92% of voters in Iraqi Kurdistan back Independence, 2017-09-28, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/sep/27/over-92-of-iraqs-kurds-vote-for-independence</u>

The Guardian, *Iran-Iraq earthquake death toll climbs to more than 400*, 2017-11-13, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/nov/12/dozens-killed-by-earthquake-in-iraniraq-border-region</u>

Human Rights Watch, *Iraq: Sunni Women Tell of ISIS Detention, Torture*, 2017-02-20, https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/02/20/iraq-sunni-women-tell-isis-detention-torture

Human Rights Watch, *Iraq: Militias Recruiting Children*, 2016-08-30, https://www.hrw.org/news/2016/08/30/iraq-militias-recruiting-children

Human Right Watch, *Stop Recruiting Child Soldiers in Iraq*, 2017-01-04, https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/01/04/stop-recruiting-child-soldiers-iraq

Human Rights Watch, *The Plight of Those Related to ISIS Fighters*, 2017-01-11, <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/01/11/plight-those-related-isis-fighters</u>

Human Rights Watch, *Iraq: Displacement, Detention of Suspected "ISIS Families"*, 2017-03-05, <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/03/05/iraq-displacement-detention-suspected-isis-families</u>

Human Rights Watch, *Iraq: Civilian Casualties Mount in West Mosul*, 2017-06-06, https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/06/06/iraq-civilian-casualties-mount-west-mosul

Human Rights Watch, *Iraq: Alleged ISIS Families Sent to 'Rehabilitation Camp'*, 2017-07-13, <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/07/13/iraq-alleged-isis-families-sent-rehabilitation-camp</u>

Human Rights Watch, *Iraq: Lawyers Arrested for Work in ISIS Courts*, 2017-08-10, https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/08/10/iraq-lawyers-arrested-work-isis-courts

Human Right Watch, *Iraq: Fighting in Disputed Territories Kills Civilians*, 2017-10-20, https://www.hrw.org/news/2017/10/20/iraq-fighting-disputed-territories-kills-civilians

Human Rights Watch, *KRG: Kurdish Forces Ejecting Arabs in Kirkuk*, 2017-11-03, https://www.hrw.org/news/2016/11/03/krg-kurdish-forces-ejecting-arabs-kirkuk

Humanitarian and Development Programme, *IRAQ 2018 SCENARIOS: Planning After Mosul, July 2017*, <u>http://www.iris-france.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/Obs-</u> <u>ProspHuma-Iraq-july-2017.pdf</u>

The Independent, *Iraq ambulance bombings: At least 25 people killer in twin suicide attack as Isis are forced from Mosul,* 2016-11-06, <u>http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/baghdad-bombing-suicide-bomber-kills-18-shia-pilgrims-iran-iraq-a7400606.html</u>

The Independent, *The Iraqi Christian who are struggling to survive amid wreckage left Isis*, 2016-11-06, <u>http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/iraq-isis-christians-mosul-offensive-latest-jihadis-qaraqosh-church-fear-a7402966.html</u>

The Independent, *Isis blows up Grand al-Nuri Mosque in Mosul where caliphate was declared, Iraqi army says,* 2017-06-21, <u>http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/isis-grand-mosque-al-nuri-blow-up-destroy-mosul-caliphate-al-baghdadi-latest-a7801846.html</u>

The Independent, *Mosul: Wave of Isis suicide bomb attacks fail to stop Iraqi army's final assault onto the Old City*, 2017-06-26, <u>http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/mosul-latest-news-isis-suicide-bomb-attack-iraq-army-old-city-islamic-state-isil-northern-syria-a7808281.html</u>

The Independent, *The massacre of Mosul: 40,000 feared dead in battle to take back city from Isis as scale of civilian casualties revealed,* 2017-07-19, <u>http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/mosul-massacre-battle-isis-iraq-city-civilian-casualties-killed-deaths-fighting-forces-islamic-state-a7848781.html</u>

The Independent, *Iraqi forces on the verge of retaking Tal Afar from Isis*, 2017-08-27, <u>http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/iraq-isis-caliphate-retake-tal-afar-a7915821.html</u>

The Independent, *Iraqi Kurdish referendum: why international powers fear independence vote could derail fight against Isis,* 2017-09-19, http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/iraqi-kurdish-independence-referendum-preview-isis-krg-vote-a7955936.html

The Independent, *Iraqi military recaptures vital Isis stronghold of Hawija*, 2017-10-05, <u>http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/isis-iraq-military-recapture-hawija-stronghold-islamic-extremists-jihadists-a7983901.html</u>

The Independent, *Iraqis seize Kurdish military base and oil field in Kirkuk*, 2017-10-16, <u>http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/kurdish-iraq-oil-field-kirkuk-kurdistan-haider-al-abadi-region-referendum-government-a8002991.html</u>

Institute for the Study of War (ISW): *Iraq Situation Report*:

June 29-July 6, 2016, http://iswresearch.blogspot.se/2016/07/iraq-situation-report-june-29-july-6.html

July 7-13, 2016, http://iswresearch.blogspot.se/2016/07/iraq-situation-report-july-7-13-2016.html

July 19-25, http://iswresearch.blogspot.se/2016/07/iraq-situation-report-july-19-25-2016.html

August 23-30, 2016, <u>http://iswresearch.blogspot.se/2016/08/iraq-situation-report-august-23-30.html</u>

September 20-October 3, 2016, https://4.bp.blogspot.com/-

<u>BU7D5WG2K7Y/V_LfvggNooI/AAAAAAAAH0Y/0vwAugLOPJo4ConABEISJXfeqfkO</u> <u>SHxRACLcB/s1600/iraq%2BSITREP%2B2016-10-03%2BHIGH-01.png</u>

October 4-11, 2016, http://iswresearch.blogspot.se/2016/10/iraq-situation-report-october-4-11-2016.html

October 12-17, 2016 http://iswresearch.blogspot.se/2016/10/iraq-situation-report-october-12-17-2016.html

October 18-25, 2016, http://iswresearch.blogspot.se/2016/10/iraq-situation-report-october-18-25-2016.html

November 2-8, 2016, http://iswresearch.blogspot.se/2016/11/iraq-situation-reportnovember-2-8-2016.html

November 18-30, 2016, https://4.bp.blogspot.com/-

2JGzLGkIcdo/WD9YCm NxGI/AAAAAAAAIEY/b5D3o5F646oi9lJXoSnkE36TQT4AL aQxgCLcB/s1600/iraq%2BSITREP%2B2016-11-30%2BHIGH-01.png December 7-20, 2016 http://iswresearch.blogspot.se/2016/12/iraq-situation-reportdecember-7-20-2016.html December 21, 2016 – January 5, 2017, http://iswresearch.blogspot.se/2017/01/iraqsituation-report-december-21-2016.html January 12-24, 2017, https://2.bp.blogspot.com/gwvy8A1prZc/WIexD6og4jI/AAAAAAAINE/n-January 6-11, 2017, https://4.bp.blogspot.com/-a-GzDzrELH8/WHa_TIJsQrI/AAAAAAAAILE/uLD7X1x6Dc4HmamV15rcaqeryL7igBaRA CLcB/s1600/iraq%2BSITREP%2B2017-01-11%2BHIGH-01.png January 12-24, 2017, http://iswresearch.blogspot.se/2017/01/iraq-situation-report-january-12-24-2017.html February 2-10, 2017, https://1.bp.blogspot.com/-WZ9Tat1Ejc/WJ5BpZyyuKI/AAAAAAAAIQI/ntkg6tqWV gUnMSxrMUBdabYECm-KiKNACLcB/s1600/iraq%2BSITREP%2B2017-02-10%2Bhigh-01.png February 11-16, http://iswresearch.blogspot.se/2017/02/iraq-situation-report-february-11-16.html February 17-28, 2017, https://3.bp.blogspot.com/blrV4WTspEA/WLYOUCHOaZI/AAAAAAAITM/UITDDWpOhW0ClxYB wLKF2y6 8CO33YSZgCLcB/s1600/iraq%2BSITREP%2B2017-02-28%2BHIGH-01.png March 1-20, 2017, http://iswresearch.blogspot.se/2017/03/iraq-situation-report-march-1-20-2017.html March 20-April 20, 2017, https://3.bp.blogspot.com/-XwYa1WIYheY/WPkjcCYQ-SI/AAAAAAAAIaw/ewMyhXWcJKM2RBbQKD7k3XyThZOturKpACLcB/s1600/IRQSit Rep20MAR-20APR2017%2BHigh2-01.png April-21-May 5, 2017, https://4.bp.blogspot.com/zsqxsNpZNH0/WQ0QNA2NwEI/AAAAAAAAIb0/tcQOS3XLEy48CXJIGX5nwnBBJpY M3-gcwCLcB/s1600/IRQSitRep21APR-5MAR2017-HIGH%2B2.png May 6-20, 2017, https://4.bp.blogspot.com/-14kaOTEtbZ8/WSHEITCbtGI/AAAAAAAAAAAAIeA/alBKrERPFvEvDzlAviAkBHJjPDx912 o gCLcB/s1600/IRQSitRep06-20MAY2017LOW_Artboard%2B1.png

Institute for the Study of War, *Anticipating Iraq's Next Sunni Insurgency*, 2016-11-30, http://iswresearch.blogspot.se/2016/11/anticipating-iraqs-next-sunni-insurgency.html

Institute for the Study of War (ISW), *Iraq Control of Terrain Map: June 16, 2017*, <u>https://3.bp.blogspot.com/-</u>

<u>Tliee4Oa20Y/WUPo0wPP9LI/AAAAAAAIfY/Kf5BMFXHfykZbVbMewStY9o0iUCX</u> <u>VRQAgCLcBGAs/s1600/Iraq%2Bcontrol%2Bof%2Bterrain%2Bjune%2B16%2Bhigh%2</u> <u>Bres.png</u>

Institute for the Study of War (ISW), *Barzani Resigns as Iraq and Iran Threaten Kurdistan's Border crossing*, 2017-10-29, <u>http://iswresearch.blogspot.se/2017/10/barzani-resigns-as-iraq-and-iran.html</u>

Minority Rights Group International, Crossroads: The future of Iraq's minorities after ISIS, June 2017, <u>http://minorityrights.org/wp-</u> content/uploads/2017/06/MRG Rep Iraq ENG May17 FINAL2.pdf

IOM, Iraq Mission, *Displacement Tracking Matrix, DTM*, <u>http://iraqdtm.iom.int/EmergencyTracking.aspx</u>

IOM, Displacement Tracking Matrix, DTM Round 82, October 2017, http://iraqdtm.iom.int/LastDTMRound/Round82 Report English 2017 October 30 IOM _DTM.pdf

IOM, Displacement Tracking Matrix (DTM): West Anbar Crisis Displacement Overview, 2017-10-31, <u>http://iomiraq.net/article/0/west-anbar-crisis-displacement-overview-31-october-2017</u>

Iraqi News, Security-Islamic State clashes renew in western Anbar, 9 militants killed, 2017-03-10, <u>http://www.iraqinews.com/iraq-war/security-islamic-state-clashes-renew-western-anbar-9-militants-killed/</u>

Iraqi News, Armed Tribal clash north of Basra leaves 5 casualties, 2017-04-12, https://www.iraqinews.com/iraq-war/armed-tribal-clash-north-basra-leaves-5-casualties/

Iraqi News, *Three IS fighters killed in airstrike in Mutaijaba*, 2017-04-15, <u>http://www.iraqinews.com/iraq-war/three-fighters-killed-airstrike-mutaibaija/</u>

Iraqi News, *police arrests terrorist, destroys IS hideout in Diyala*, 2017-04-25, http://www.iraqinews.com/iraq-war/police-arrests-terrorist-destroys-hideout-diyala/

Iraqi News, Twenty IS militants killed in heavy shelling on Diyala-Salahuddin, 2017-06-13, http://www.iraqinews.com/iraq-war/twenty-militants-killed-heavy-shelling-diyalasalahuddin-borders/

Iraqi News, 200 IS members killed on first day of Hawija offensive second phase, 2017-09-29, <u>https://www.iraqinews.com/iraq-war/200-members-killed-first-day-hawija-offensives-second-phase/</u>

Iraqi News, *Mass grave of security personnel found south of Hawija*, 2017-10-02, https://www.iraqinews.com/iraq-war/mass-grave-security-personnel-found-south-hawija/

Iraqi News, Forces run into a third mass grave of security members near Hawija, 2017-10-03, <u>https://www.iraqinews.com/iraq-war/forces-run-third-mass-grave-security-members-near-hawija/</u>

Iraqi News, Mass grave of 50 police, army personnel's relics found in Hawija, 2017-10-27, https://www.iraqinews.com/iraq-war/mass-grave-50-police-army-personnels-relics-found-hawija/

Kurdistan24, *Official: Nearly half if IDP:s return to Bashiqa, face scarcity of services,* 2017-05-22, <u>http://www.kurdistan24.net/en/news/c6d2f2e0-1dc7-400b-8f24-491235841fe3</u>

Kurdistan24, 8 Churches in Baghdad close in 2017 as threatened Christian population in Iraq shrinks, 2017-08-02, <u>http://www.kurdistan24.net/en/news/a689586c-6e3d-4fd7-a4ab-4482a4789e81</u>

Kurdistan 24, Watch: Iraqi forces in Khanaqin open fire on demonstrators kill and injure seven, 2017-10-20, <u>http://www.kurdistan24.net/en/news/73ea19d7-7b9e-4acb-8424-7114fa448d46</u>

Kurdistan Regional Government website, *More than 168,000 people displaced from Kirkuk and other areas,* 2017-10-25, <u>http://cabinet.gov.krd/a/d.aspx?s=040000&l=12&a=55943</u>

Maccfarray Van Den Toorn, C., Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, Sada Middle East Analysis, *Internal Divides Behind the Kurdistan Referendum*, 2017-10-11, <u>http://carnegieendowment.org/sada/73359</u>

Malik, H., Carnegie Endowment for International Peace Sada, *The Future of Iraq's Popular Mobilizations Forces*, 2017-09-21, <u>http://carnegieendowment.org/sada/73186</u>

Mansour, R., Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, *The Sunni Predicament in Iraq*, 2016-03-03, <u>http://carnegieendowment.org/files/CMEC_59_Mansour_Sunni_Final.pdf</u>

Mansour, R., Faleh A. Jabar, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, *The Popular Mobiliszation Forces and Iraq's Future*, 2017-04-28, http://carnegieendowment.org/files/CMEC_63_Mansour_PMF_Final_Web.pdf Middle East Monitor, *Poverty rates exceed 45% in Iraq*, 2017-08-10 Middle East Monitor, *Poverty rates exceed 45% in Iraq*, 2017-08-10 Middle East Monitor, https://www.middleeastmonitor.com/20170810-poverty-rates-exceed-45-in-iraq/

Mansour, R., Chatham House, *Iraq After the Fall of ISIS: The Struggle for the State*, July 2017, <u>https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/files/chathamhouse/publications/research/2017-07-04-iraq-after-isis-mansour-final.pdf</u>

Musings on Iraq, 3,230 Dead, 1,128 Wounded In Iraq June 2017 3,230 Dead, 1,128 Wounded In Iraq June 2017, 2017-07-08, <u>http://Musingssoniraq.blogspot.se/2017/07/3230-</u> dead-1128-wounded-in-iraq-june-2017.html

Musings in Iraq, *Mosul Campaign Day 265 Jul 8 2017*, 2017-07-09, http://Musingssoniraq.blogspot.se/2017/07/mosul-campaign-day-265-jul-8-2017.html

Musings on Iraq, 1,459 Killed, 636 Wounded In Iraq July 2017, 2017-08-03, http://Musingssoniraq.blogspot.se/2017/08/1459-killed-636-wounded-in-iraq-july.html

Musings on Iraq, *Security In Iraq Aug 8-14, 2017*, 2017-08-20, http://Musingssoniraq.blogspot.se/2017/08/security-in-iraq-aug-8-14-2017.html

Musings on Iraq, *Security In Iraq Sep 1-7, 2017, 2017-09-09,* http://Musingssoniraq.blogspot.se/2017/09/security-in-iraq-sep-1-7-2017.html

Musings on Iraq, *Security in Iraq Sep 15-21, 2017*, 2017-09-27, http://Musingssoniraq.blogspot.se/2017/09/security-in-iraq-sep-15-21-2017.html

Musings on Iraq, *Two-Thirds of Hawija Area Freed By Iraqi Forces*, 2017-10-03, http://Musingssoniraq.blogspot.se/2017/10/two-thirds-of-hawija-area-freed-by.html

Musings on Iraq, *Security In Iraq Oct 1-7, 2017*, 2017-10-10, http://Musingssoniraq.blogspot.se/2017/10/security-in-iraq-oct-1-7-2017.html

Musings on Iraq, *Kurds Fall Back to 2014 Borders*, 2017-10-18, http://Musingssoniraq.blogspot.se/2017/10/kurds-fall-back-to-2014-borders.html

Musings on Iraq, *Security In Iraq, Oct 8-14, 2017, 2017-10-20,* http://Musingssoniraq.blogspot.se/2017/10/security-in-iraq-oct-8-14-2017.html

Musings on Iraq, Security In Iraq Oct 15-21, 2017, 2017-10-24, http://Musingssoniraq.blogspot.se/2017/10/security-in-iraq-oct-15-21-2017.html

Musings on Iraq, *5,198 Dead And Wounded In Iraq In Oct 2016*, 2016-11-02, http://Musingssoniraq.blogspot.se/2016/11/5198-dead-and-wounded-in-iraq-in-oct.html

Musings on Iraq, *Security In Iraq Oct* 22-28, 2017, 2017-11-01, http://Musingssoniraq.blogspot.se/2017/11/security-in-iraq-oct-22-28-2017.html

Musings on Iraq, How Violence Declined in Iraq, 2014-2017, 2017-11-07, http://musingsoniraq.blogspot.se/2017/11/how-violence-declined-in-iraq-2014-2017.html Musings on Iraq, *Security In Iraq Nov 1-7, 2017*, 2017-11-09, http://Musingssoniraq.blogspot.se/2017/11/security-in-iraq-nov-1-7-2017.html

Musings on Iraq, *Human Cost Of The Mosul Campaign*, 2017-11-13, http://Musingssoniraq.blogspot.se/2017/11/human-cost-of-mosul-campaign.html' The New Arab, *After liberation from IS, Fallujah Struggles to rebuild*, 2017-06-05, <u>https://www.alaraby.co.uk/english/society/2017/6/6/after-liberation-from-is-fallujah-struggles-to-rebuild</u>

The New Arab, *Kurdish referendum: Iraqi police deploy after Kirkuk ethnic clashes*, 2017-09-19, <u>https://www.alaraby.co.uk/english/news/2017/9/19/kurdish-referendum-iraqi-police-deploy-after-kirkuk-ethnic-clashes</u>

The New Arab, *Iraqi Kurdistan in Disarray after the loss of Kirkuk*, 2017-10-19, <u>https://www.alaraby.co.uk/english/indepth/2017/10/19/Iraqi-Kurdistan-in-disarray-after-the-loss-of-Kirkuk</u>

The New Arab, *Iraq 'takes over' Turkey border crossing from Kurds*, 2017-10-31, <u>https://www.alaraby.co.uk/english/news/2017/10/31/iraq-takes-over-turkey-border-crossing-from-kurds</u>

The New York Times, *Blast Destroy Shrine in Iraq, Setting Off Secterian Fury*, 2006-02-22, <u>http://www.nytimes.com/2006/02/22/international/middleeast/blast-destroys-shrine-in-iraq-setting-off-sectarian.html</u>

The New York Times, *Iraqi Region Is Evicting Families of ISIS Members*, 2017-01-29, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/01/29/world/middleeast/iraq-tikrit-isis.html

The New York Times, *Iraqi Forces Start Offensive to Retake Tal Afar From ISIS*, 2017-08-20, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/20/world/middleeast/iraq-tal-afar-islamic-state.html</u>

The New York Times, *ISIS Loses Another City to U.S.-Backed Iraqi Forces*, 2017-08-31, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/31/world/asia/iraq-isis-tal-afar-abadi.html</u>

The New York Times, *Iraq Claims Victory in ISIS' Last Urban Stronghold*, 2017-10-05, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/10/05/world/middleeast/iraq-hawija-isis.html

The New York Times, *Iraq Prime Minister Declares Victory Over ISIS*, 2017-12-09, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/12/09/world/middleeast/iraq-isis-haider-al-abadi.html

The New York Times, *ISIS Fighters, Having Pledged to Fight or Die, Surrender en Masse,* 2017-10-08, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/10/08/world/middleeast/isis-iraq-surrender.html</u>

NGO Coordination Committee for Iraq, *Diyala Governorate Profile*, January 2016, http://www.ncciraq.org/images/infobygov/NCCI Diyala Governorate Profile.pdf

Niqash, Locals want Kurdish Annexation in Disputed areas, officials say, 2016-09-15, http://www.niqash.org/en/articles/politics/5350/Locals-Want-Kurdish-Annexation-in-Disputed-Areas-Officials-Say.htm

Niqash, *Hide and Seek: Extremist's Hit-and-Run Attacks Increase in Southern Iraq*, 2017-04-11, <u>http://www.niqash.org/en/articles/security/5558/Extremists'-Hit-And-Run-Attacks-Increase-In-Southern-Iraq.htm</u>

Niqash, Extremists Return To Diyala, To Reunite With Old Allies, Al Qaeda, 2017-04-27, http://www.niqash.org/en/articles/security/5566/

Niqash, As Extremists Lose Power in Iraq, Militias Loyal to Iran Gain it, 2017-06-14, http://www.niqash.org/en/articles/politics/5599/As-Extremists-Lose-Power-In-Iraq-Militias-Loyal-To-Iran-Gain-It.htm Niqash, Shiite Muslims Are Taking over Our Sunni Muslim City, Tikrit Locals Say, 2017-07-06, <u>http://www.niqash.org/en/articles/politics/5630/Shiite-Muslims-Are-Taking-Over-Our-Sunni-Muslim-City-Tikrit-Locals-Say.htm</u>

Niqash, Stay Or Go? Displaced In Southern Iraq Refuse To Return to Mosul, 2017-08-03, http://www.niqash.org/en/articles/security/5648/Displaced-In-Southern-Iraq-Refuse-To-Return-To-Mosul.htm

Niqash, Security or Demographics? Why Babel Province Has A Ghost Town, 2017-08-30, http://www.niqash.org/en/articles/security/5725/

Niqash, *The View From Kirkuk: Secret Deals, Sacred Neighbours + Grieving Mothers,* 2017-10-19, <u>http://www.niqash.org/en/articles/security/5758/Secret-Deals-Scared-Neighbours--Grieving-Mothers.htm</u>

Niqash,' Nothing But Destruction', Tuz Khurmatu, Town Of Broken Hearts, 2017-11-08, http://www.niqash.org/en/articles/security/5774/Tuz-Khurmatu-Town-Of-Broken-Hearts.htm

Niqash, Fuelling The Fight? Never Ending Story Of Extremism in Iraq, 2017-11-16, http://www.niqash.org/en/articles/security/5780/Never-Ending-Story-Of-Extremism-In-Iraq.htm

OCHA, Humanitarian Bulletin Iraq, August 2017, 2017-09-01, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/OCHA%20Iraq%20Humanitarian%2 0Bulletin%20%28August%202017%29.pdf

OCHA, Humanitarian Bulletin Iraq, October 2017, 2017-11-02, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/OCHA%20Iraq%20Humanitarian%2 0Bulletin%20%28October%202017%29.pdf

Pars Today, 60 terrorists killed in clashes with Iraqi forces in Diyala Province, 2017-02-11, <u>http://parstoday.com/en/news/middle_east-i45209-</u> 60 terrorists killed in clashes with iraqi forces in diyala_province

PressTV, Kurdistan independence to lead to breakup of Iraq: Analyst, 2017-09-14, http://www.presstv.com/Detail/2017/09/14/535109/Iraq-Kurdistan-independencereferendum-Barzani-Kirkuk-oil-production

Real Clear World, *Intra-Shiite Tensions Heat Up Ahead of Iraqi Elections*, March 2017, <u>http://www.realclearworld.com/articles/2017/03/10/intra-</u> <u>shiite tensions heat up ahead of iraqi elections.html</u>

Reliefweb, *Iraq: Deadly suicide attacks claim civilian lives*, 2016-11-15, http://reliefweb.int/report/iraq/iraq-deadly-suicide-attacks-claim-civilian-lives

Reuters, Iraqi Christians return to ransacked town with fear and hope, 2017-04-18, https://www.reuters.com/article/mideast-crisis-iraq-christians-int/iraqi-christians-return-toransacked-town-with-fear-and-hope-idUSKBN17G0PA

Reuters. *As Mosul battle ends, struggle over Iraq's future intensifies*, 2017-07-07, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-iraq-future-idUSKBN19S2KB

Reuters, *Facing defeat in Mosul, Islamic State mounts diversionary attack in south,* 2017-07-07,<u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-iraq-mosul-idUSKBN19S1GR</u>

Reuters, *Iraq must ensure Islamic State's victims of sexual violence see justice: UN*, 2017-08-22, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-iraq-abuses/iraq-must-ensure-islamic-states-victims-of-sexual-violence-see-justice-u-n-idUSKCN1B20LU</u>

Reuters, *Iraq starts offensive to take back Tal Afar from Islamic State*, 2017-08-20, <u>https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-mideast-crisis-iraq-tal-afar/iraq-starts-offensive-to-take-back-tal-afar-from-islamic-state-idUKKCN1B0009</u>

Reuters, *Exclusive: Iraq holding 1,400 foreign wives, children of suspected Islamic State fighters,* 2017-09-10, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-iraq-families-exclusiv/exclusive-iraq-holding-1400-foreign-wives-children-of-suspected-islamic-state-fighters-idUSKCN1BLOSF</u>

Reuters, *Tribal clashes, political void threaten oil installations in Iraq's south,* 2017-09-11, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-iraq-oil-basra/tribal-clashes-political-void-threaten-oil-installations-in-irags-south-idUSKCN1BM1BJ</u>

Reuters, *Iraqi PM calls on Kurds to cancel independence referendum result*, 2017-09-27, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-iraq-referendum/iraqi-pm-calls-on-kurds-to-cancel-independence-referendum-result-idUSKCN1C21D2?il=0</u>

Reuters, Iraqi forces seize oil city Kirkuk from Kurds in bold advance, 2017-10-16, https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-mideast-crisis-iraq-kurds-kirkuk-stat/iraqi-forces-seize-oilcity-kirkuk-from-kurds-in-bold-advance-idUKKBN1CL0K4

Reuters, *Nearly 30,000 Kurds displaced from city near Kirkuk*, 2017-10-25, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-iraq-kurds-tuz/nearly-30000-kurds-displaced-from-city-near-kirkuk-aid-groups-idUSKBN1CU1QG</u>

Reuters, *Iraqi authorities gain first foothold at Kurdish frontier with Turkey*, 2017-10-31, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-iraq-turkey/iraqi-authorities-gain-first-foothold-at-kurdish-frontier-with-turkey-idUSKBN1D00SQ</u>

Reurters, Death toll in Baghdad bombing rises to 324: ministry, 2016-07-31, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-iraq-toll/death-toll-in-baghdad-bombingrises-to-324-ministry-idUSKCN10B0VK?il=0 Rudaw, Yezidis mark their return to Bashiqa with ritual ceremonies, 2016-11-11, http://www.rudaw.net/english/kurdistan/11120162

Rudaw, *Poverty Rate in Kurdistan Region quadrupled to 15 percent, official,* 2016-12-28, <u>http://www.rudaw.net/english/kurdistan/281220162</u>

Rudaw, *Iraqi Sunnis form new alliance for a different future*, 2017-07-15, http://www.rudaw.net/english/middleeast/iraq/15072017

Rudaw, Iraqi Officer seeks vengeance in Mosul, where killings mount, 2017-07-19, http://www.rudaw.net/mobile/english/middleeast/iraq/19072017

Rudaw, *Abadi blames Peshmerga fragmentation for delay in Hawija op*, 2017-09-06, <u>http://www.rudaw.net/english/kurdistan/060920175</u>

Rudaw, Updated: Iran shuts borders with Kurdistan Region, 2017-10-15, http://www.rudaw.net/english/kurdistan/151020171

Rudaw, Not safe for Kurds to return to 'out of control' Khurmatu: Iraq minister, 2017-10-21,

Rudaw, *Peshmerga, Iraqi Shiite militia resume clashes in Khurmatu as residents flee town,* 2017-10-26, <u>http://www.rudaw.net/english/kurdistan/260420161</u>

Small Wars Journal, *Iraq's Path to Stare Failure*, 2017-04-21, http://smallwarsjournal.com/jrnl/art/iraq%E2%80%99s-path-to-state-failure

The Telegraph, *Double suicide bombing in Baghdad market kills* 27, 2016-12-31, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2016/12/31/double-suicide-bombing-baghdad-marketskills-27/

The Telegraph, *Retreating Isil fighters flee across River Tigris as Iraqi forces advance in final battle for Mosul*, 2017-07-08, <u>http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2017/07/08/isil-fighters-promise-fight-death-final-hours-battl-mosul/</u>

The Telegraph, *Foreigners rush to leave Iraq's Kurdish territory ahead of flight ban imposed after independence referendum*, 2017-09-29, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/2017/09/29/foreigners-scramble-leave-iraqs-kurdish-territory-ahead-flight/

Trading Economics, *Iraq Unemployment Rate*, <u>https://tradingeconomics.com/iraq/unemployment-rate</u>

United Nations General Assembly, Human Rights Council, Thirty-forth session, *Report of the Special Rapporteur on minority issues on her mission to Iraq*, 2017-01-09, <u>http://www.securitycouncilreport.org/atf/cf/%7B65BFCF9B-6D27-4E9C-8CD3-</u> <u>CF6E4FF96FF9%7D/a_hrc_34_53_add_1.pdf</u>

UN Office for the the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), *Iraq: 2017 Humanitarian Needs Overview*, 2017-03-07, <u>https://reliefweb.int/report/iraq/iraq-2017-humanitarian-needs-overview</u>

United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), *Iraq Humanitarian Response Plan 2017*, 2016-12-16, https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/system/files/documents/files/irq_advance_exec_summary_hrp_2017_final.pdf

UNICEF, *Child Poverty in Iraq*, January 2017. <u>https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/UN064563_Child_poverty_in_Iraq.p</u> <u>df</u>

UNICEF, *No Where to Go, Iraqi Children Trapped in Cycles of Violence*, June 2017, https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/IRAQ3%20REPORT%20FINAL.pdf

UNICEF, *Iraq Humanitarian Situation Report*, September 2017, <u>http://www.uniraq.org/index.php?option=com_k2&view=item&task=download&id=2466</u> <u>bf539f4260bc8287d0d6e8a9b391ddb9&Itemid=626&lang=en</u>

The Washington Institute for Near East Policy, Fikra Forum, *Firing Up Kurdish Nationalism in Iraq*, 2017-04-26, <u>http://www.washingtoninstitute.org/fikraforum/view/whats-behind-firing-up-kurdish-nationalism-in-iraq</u>

The Washington Institute for Near East Policy, *Confidence-and Security- Building Measures in the Nineveh Plains*, 2017-07-14, <u>http://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/view/confidence-and-security-building-measures-in-the-nineveh-plains</u>

The Washington Post, Away from Iraq's front lines, the Islamic State is creeping back in, 2017-02-22, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle_east/away-from-iraqs-front-lines-the-islamic-state-is-creeping-back-in/2017/02/22/8abd8b70-d161-11e6-9651-54a0154cf5b3_story.html?utm_term=.f59bd3c12cb4</u>

The Washington Post, *Iraq's prime minister announces victory against the Islamic State in Mosul*, 2017-07-10, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle_east/iraqs-prime-</u>,<u>11e7-94ab-5b1f0ff459df_story.html?utm_term=.8f8b785613b6</u>

The Washington Post, *Iraqi forces launch battle against Islamic State footholds in vast Anbar province*, 2017-09-19, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/middle_east/iraqi-forces-launch-battle-against-islamic-state-footholds-in-vast-anbar-province/2017/09/19/3e2c1cdc-9d3e-11e7-8ed4a750b67c552b_story.html?utm_term=.d20557906eed</u>

Wirya, K., Fawaz, L., Middle East Research Institute (MERI), *The Christians Perceptions of Reconciliation and Conflict*, September 2017, <u>http://www.meri-k.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/Christian-Report.pdf</u>

The World Bank in Iraq, *Overview*, 2017-04-01, <u>http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/iraq/overview</u>

World Health Organisation (WHO), *Situation report issue number 7 01 September -30 September 2017*, October 2017, <u>http://www.emro.who.int/irq/information-resources/situation-reports-2017.html</u>

Yahya, M., Carnegie Middle East Center, Diwan, *Unmagical Mountain*, 2017-03-2017, <u>http://carnegie-mec.org/diwan/68159</u>

7.2. Oral Sources

Meeting with Iraq expert in Amman, 2017-02-27 Meeting with UNHCR Baghdad, 2017-02-28 Meeting with parliamentarian, Baghdad 2017-03-02 Meeting UNHCR Erbil, 2017-03-02 Meeting with William Warda, Baghdad, 2017-03-02 Meeting UNAMI, Erbil, 2017-03-07

Lifos publications

Country report primarily aims to provide a basis for the judicial governance of the Swedish Migration Agency. It can also provide support in the examination of migration cases.

Thematic report aims to provide country of origin information in one or several related themes, or a theme that affects several countries.

Situation report aims to provide a concise status report of a situation in a country, including an analysis on possible developments.

Scenario analysis is primarily intended to provide support in forecasting, strategic decision making etc., by describing a number of possible scenarios and the probability and consequences of these.

Question-Answer is a compilation of information in response to questions from case officers of the Swedish Migration Agency.



About Lifos

Lifos is a center for country of origin information and analysis. We collect, analyse and provide expert knowledge about countries and regions from which people come to Sweden.

Lifos' mission: Lifos is an expert body which acts impartially and proactively to contribute to legally secure and effective migration processes through reliable, relevant and easily accessible country of origin information and analysis.

Swedish Migration Agency • SE-601 70 Norrköping gb-lifos@migrationsverket.se http://lifos.migrationsverket.se • www.migrationsverket.se